Notice to the user

TM-251A/251E TM-451A/451E

144, 430/440 MHz FM TRANSCEIVER

KENWOOD CORPORATION

Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU

externa a

Control On ant

© PRINTED IN JAPAN B62-0455-08(K, P, E, M) 94/12 11 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1 93/12

Notice to the user:

One or more of the following statements may be applicable to this equipment.

FCC WARNING

This equipment generates or uses radio frequency energy. Changes or modifications to this equipment may cause harmful interference unless the modifications are expressly approved in the instruction manual. The user could lose the authority to operate this equipment if an unauthorized change or modification is made.

INFORMATION TO THE DIGITAL DEVICE USER REQUIRED BY THE FCC

This equipment has been tested and found to comply with the limits for a Class B digital device, pursuant to Part 15 of the FCC Rules. These limits are designed to provide reasonable protection against harmful interference in a residential installation.

This equipment generates, uses and can generate radio frequency energy and, if not installed and used in accordance with the instructions, may cause harmful interference to radio communications. However, there is no guarantee that the interference will not occur in a particular installation. If this equipment does cause harmful interference to radio or television reception, which can be determined by turning the equipment off and on, the user is encouraged to try to correct the interference by one or more of the following measures:

- Reorient or relocate the receiving antenna.
- Increase the separation between the equipment and receiver.
- Connect the equipment to an outlet on a circuit different from that to which the receiver is connected.
- · Consult the dealer for technical assistance.

Models Covered by this Manual

- TM-251A: 144 MHz FM transceiver (U.S.A./ Canada/ General)
- TM-251E: 144 MHz FM transceiver (Europe)
- TM-451A: 440 MHz FM transceiver (U.S.A./ Canada) 430 MHz FM transceiver (General)
- TM-451E: 430 MHz FM transceiver (Europe)

Note:

- The TM-251 series is used for all illustrations and all LCD example displays.
- Functions requiring the microphone keypad, such as Remote Control, cannot be used without a keypad-equipped microphone. This type of microphone is optional for some transceiver versions.

E Printeer N. JAPAN Bigeonsé-deux, P. E. M. Maig n. Ta J. S. 7, 7, 5, 4, 8, 2, 1, 329(2)

THANK YOU

We are grateful you decided to purchase this KENWOOD FM transceiver. The TM-251/TM-451 series of mobile transceivers were developed to satisfy the requirement for a compact rig that's simple to operate yet has superior performance. Users of this series will discover the transceiver's Menu Set-up method for feature configuration recently incorporated in other KENWOOD products.

KENWOOD believes that the compact size coupled with the reasonable cost will guarantee your satisfaction with this product.

D Please observe the following precautions to prevent fire, personal injury, and transceiver damage:

PRECAUTIONS

- Do not transmit with high output power for extended periods. The transceiver may overheat.
- Do not modify this transceiver unless instructed by this manual or by some other approved KENWOOD communication.
- Do not expose the transceiver to long periods of direct sunlight or place the transceiver close to heating appliances.
- Do not place the transceiver in excessively dusty or humid areas, or on unstable surfaces.
- If an abnormal odor or smoke is detected coming from the transceiver, turn OFF the power immediately. Contact a KENWOOD service station or your dealer.
- The transceiver is designed for a 13.8 V power source. Never use a 24 V battery to power the transceiver.

MICRORHONE MICHTUM BULICES MADES BACKET EQUIPMEN Data Connector Provi VOUR FIRST 050 GRITING ACQUANTED VERDIT PANEL

CONTENTS

FEATURES	1
ACCESSORIES	1
CONVENTIONS FOLLOWED IN THIS MANUAL	2
PREPARATION FOR MOBILE OPERATION	3
MOBILE INSTALLATION Installation Example DC POWER CABLE CONNECTION Replacing Fuses ANTENNA CONNECTION	3 3 4 6 6
PREPARATION FOR FIXED STATION OPERATION	7
DC POWER SUPPLY CONNECTION Replacing Fuses ANTENNA CONNECTION	7 8 8
ACCESSORY CONNECTIONS	9
EXTERNAL SPEAKER MICROPHONE PACKET EQUIPMENT Data Connector Pinout	9 9 9 10
YOUR FIRST QSO	11
GETTING ACQUAINTED	12
FRONT PANEL	12

REAR PANEL MICROPHONE DISPLAY	15 16 17
MENU SET-UP	22
MENU DESCRIPTION MENU A ACCESS MENU A CONFIGURATION MENU B ACCESS MENU B CONFIGURATION	22 22 23 24 24
CONFIRMATION BEFORE OPERATION	26
REAR PANEL FRONT PANEL	26 27
RECEIVING	28
SWITCHING POWER ON/OFF VOLUME ADJUST SQUELCH ADJUST Noise Squelch S-Meter Squelch SQUELCH HANG TIME BAND SELECT Selecting AM/FM Mode (TM-251A/E only) VFO MODE SELECTING FREQUENCIES	28 28 28 29 29 30 31 32 32
Tuning Control	32

Programmable VFO Microphone [UP]/[DWN] Buttons FREQUENCY STEP SIZE Changes in Displayed Frequencies	33 34 35 36
TRANSMITTING	37
MICROPHONE PTT SELECTING OUTPUT POWER TIME-OUT TIMER (TOT) INHIBITING TRANSMIT	37 37 38 38
MEMORY CHANNELS	39
STORING DATA IN MEMORY Simplex Memory Channels Split Memory Channels RECALLING MEMORY CHANNELS Selecting Channels Sequentially Temporary Frequency Changes MEMORY → VFO TRANSFERS ERASING MEMORY CHANNELS CALL CHANNEL Recalling Call Channel Changing Call Channel Contents (Simplex) Changing Call Channel Contents (Split) CHANNEL DISPLAY FUNCTION INITIALIZING MEMORY Partial Reset Full Reset	39 39 40 41 41 42 43 43 43 44 45 46 46 46

OPERATING THROUGH REPEATERS	48
TRANSMIT OFFSETS SELECTING OFFSET DIRECTION AUTOMATIC TRANSMIT OFFSET	48 49 49
U.S.A. and Canada Versions European Versions	49
SELECTING OFFSET VALUES MANUALLY REVERSE FUNCTION	50 50
TONE ACCESS	51 51
Selecting a Tone Frequency European Versions AUTOPATCH	52 53
(U.S.A. and Canada Versions) Activating the Microphone Keypad	53 53
DUAL TONE MULTI-FREQUENCY (DTMF) MEMORY Making DTMF Calls	54 54
Storing DTMF Numbers Confirming Stored DTMF Numbers	54 55
Transmitting Stored DTMF Numbers	55
SCAN	56
SCAN RESUME METHODS	57
Time-Operated Scan	57
Carrier-Operated Scan	
SELECTING SCAN RESUME METHOD	57
MEMORY SCAN	58
Locking-Out Memory Channels BAND SCAN	58
DAND OUAIN	59

PROGRAMMABLE BAND SCAN Setting Scan Limits Using Programmable Band Scan CALL/VFO SCAN CALL/MEMORY SCAN	59 59 60 61 61
AUXILIARY FUNCTIONS	62
LOCK Transceiver Lock Microphone Lock AUTOMATIC POWER OFF (APO) BEEP TONE DISPLAY DIMMER DISPLAY MODE DISPLAY DEMONSTRATION MODE	62 62 63 64 64 65 66
REMOTE CONTROL	67
REMOTE FUNCTIONS USING MC-45DM/DME Configuring the PF Keys Monitor Function REMOTE FUNCTIONS USING TH-7 KEYPAD DIRECT ENTRY Frequency Entry Memory Channel Entry	68 70 70 71 71 71 71 73
CONTINUOUS TONE CODED SQUELCH SYSTEM (CTCSS)	M 74
SELECTING CTCSS FREQUENCIES	74 74

9	DUAL TONE SQUELCH SYSTEM (DTSS)	75
9 0 1 1 2	ACTIVATING DTSS STORING DTSS CODES DTSS AND REPEATERS MESSAGE PLAYBACK CONTROL VIA DTSS Setting Message Playback DTSS Code	75 76 76 77 78
2 2	PAGE	79
2 3 4 4 5 6 7 8 0 0	OVERVIEW PAGE CODE MEMORY STORING PAGE CODES CALLING RECEIVING Receiving a Call with your Station Code Receiving a Call with a Group Code PAGE ANSWER-BACK PAGE CODE AND REPEATERS LOCKING-OUT CODES AUTO PAGE CANCEL OPEN PAGE	79 79 81 82 82 83 83 83 84 84 85
1	TONE ALERT	86
1 3	ACTIVATING TONE ALERT CHANGING THE ALARM TONE	86 87
Į.	MESSAGE RECORDING	88
'4 '4	ACTIVATING THE RECORD FUNCTION SELECTING THE RECORDING TIME SELECTING THE RECORDING MODE	88 88 89

PLAYBACK	90	
FULL DUPLEX OPERATION	91	
PACKET OPERATION	93	
ENABLING THE DATA CONNECTOR	93	
MAINTENANCE	94	
GENERAL INFORMATION	94	
SERVICE	94	
SERVICE NOTE	95	
CLEANING	95	
TROUBLESHOOTING	96	
OPTIONAL ACCESSORIES	102	
INSTALLING OPTIONS	104	
OPENING THE TRANSCEIVER	104	
INSTALLING THE TSU-8 CTCSS UNIT	104	
MEMORY UNIT	105	
SPECIFICATIONS	106	
GLOSSARY	108	
QUICK REFERENCE GUIDE	115	

AQCENDORIES

and the second design of the second

FEATURES

Dual band receive capability on each model in the series:

TM-251A/E: 144 MHz plus 430/440 MHz TM-451A/E: 430/440 MHz plus 144 MHz

- Full Duplex allows "telephone-style" contacts; Transmit on the Main band with simultaneous Receive on the Sub-band.
- Digital Record extends the convenience of CTCSS, DTSS, Page, and Tone Alert by recording the audio of a station calling you.
- DTSS and Page allow selective calling of specific stations. In addition, combining Tone Alert with Page lets you know who called and when.
- Innovative Menu Set-up method combines sophisticated features with simple operation; ergonomic design places only the most frequentlyused keys on the Front Panel without losing desired features.

ACCESSORIES

Accessory	Part Number	Quantity
Microphone	NOTICE SALICING PARA	ab gewonn
U.S.A., Canada, General ¹	T91-0517-XX	neepeese
Europe, General ¹	T91-0516-XX	nebe n eden
DC power cable	E30-2111-XX	in in 1 a s
Fuse		платаца то
TM-251: 15 A	F51-0017-XX	
TM-451: 10 A	F51-0016-XX	1
Mounting bracket	J29-0614-XX	1
Stacking plate	J21-4469-XX	1 set
Screws	N99-0384-XX	1 set
Wrench	W01-0426-XX	1
Warranty card		1310
(U.S.A., Canada, Europe ²)		
Instruction manual	B62-0455-XX	1

¹ Excluding some General market versions.

² Excluding some European versions.

CONVENTIONS FOLLOWED IN THIS

The writing conventions described below have been followed to simplify key stroke instructions and avoid unnecessary repetition. This format is less confusing for the reader. Reviewing the following information now will reduce your learning period. That means less time will be spent reading this manual; more time will be available for operating.

Note: Basic procedures are numbered sequentially to guide you step-by- step. Additional information pertaining to a step, but not essential to complete the procedure, is provided in bulleted form following many steps for further guidance.

Ercluterg some General nieron versions,

Escluting come Economic vivenue

		CARUTAS
INSTRUCTION	MEANING	WHAT TO DO
Press [KEY].	Press the key.	Press and release KEY.
Press [KEY1]+[KEY2].	Press the keys simultaneously.	Press and hold KEY1 down, then press KEY2.
Press [KEY1], [KEY2].	Press the keys in sequence.	Press KEY1 momentarily, release KEY1, then press KEY2.
	the transceiver.	With the transceiver power OFF, press and hold KEY , then turn ON the transceiver power by pressing [PWR] .
Press [F] (1 s).	Press the Function key for longer than 1 second.	Press and hold the Function key until the "F" indicator on the Display begins flashing.
Press [KEY] (1 s).	Press the key for longer than 1 second.	Press and hold KEY until the function begins.

PREPARATION FOR MOBILE OPERATION

When operating mobile, do not attempt to configure your transceiver or change Menu settings while driving because it is simply too dangerous. Stop the car first, then make the necessary changes. Also, be aware of local laws pertaining to the use of headphones/headsets while driving on public roads. If in doubt, do not wear headphones while mobiling.

MOBILE INSTALLATION

Install the transceiver in a safe, convenient position inside your vehicle that minimizes danger to your passengers and yourself while the vehicle is in motion. For example, consider installing the transceiver under the dash in front of the passenger seat so that knees or legs will not strike the transceiver during sudden braking of your vehicle. Try to pick a well-ventilated location that is shielded from direct sunlight.

Installation Example

- Install the mounting bracket using the supplied flat washers and self-tapping screws. There are 4 washers and 4 screws supplied.
 - The bracket can be mounted with the bracket opening for the transceiver facing down for underdash mounting, or with the opening facing up.
 - If mounted underdash, the bracket must be installed so that the 3 screw holes on the edge of each bracket side are facing forward. This allows you to mount the transceiver horizontally or to angle it upward.
 - If mounted with the bracket opening facing upward, position the bracket with the 3 holes facing forward to angle the transceiver upward.
 Position the bracket with the 3 holes facing the rear if you plan to angle the transceiver downward. The transceiver can be mounted horizontally, angled neither up nor down, with the bracket positioned either way.

Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU

- 2 Position the transceiver in the bracket to determine the best viewing angle.
- Insert and tighten the supplied hexagon SEMS screws and washers. There are 2 screws and 2 washers supplied for each side of the bracket.
 - Double check that all hardware is tightened to prevent vehicle vibration from loosening the bracket or transceiver.



DC POWER CABLE CONNECTION

Route the DC power cable supplied with the transceiver, or an optional DC cable equipped with a noise filter, directly to the vehicle's battery terminals using the shortest path from the transceiver. If using a noise filter, it should be installed with an insulator to prevent it from touching metal on the vehicle. It is not recommended to use the cigarette lighter socket since some cigarette lighter sockets introduce an unacceptable voltage drop.





To prevent the risk of short circuits, disconnect other wiring from the negative (-) battery terminal before connecting the transceiver. Confirm the correct polarity of the connections before attaching the power cable; red connects to the positive (+) terminal, black connects to the negative (-) terminal. Use the full length of the cable without cutting off excess even if the cable is longer than required. In particular, never remove the fuse holders from the cable. After completing transceiver connections to the battery, then reconnect any wiring removed from the negative terminal.

If the power cable must be routed through a hole in the vehicle chassis or body, for example in the firewall at the front of the passenger compartment, use a rubber grommet to protect the cable from abrasion. The entire length of the cable must be dressed so it is isolated from heat and moisture. After the cable is in place, wind heatresistant tape around the fuse holder to protect it from moisture. Tie down the full run of cable.

QAUTION: Transmiting writewithed contracting an antenance of antematching (and migh running) the transmission. Always realization (2): automotion (3) (2): printing particular (2): https://www.contenance.com/ automatching) (3): printing participation (2): printing (3): printing The vehicle battery must have a nominal rating of 12 V. Never connect the transceiver to a 24 V battery. Be sure to use a 12 V vehicle battery that has sufficient current capacity. If the current to the transceiver is insufficient, the Display may darken during transmission, or transmit output power may drop excessively.

Only after completing the installation, connect the transceiver's power supply connector to the DC power cable. Press the connectors firmly together until the locking tab clicks.

Hananewer Muckel Stores Surgers Caster Hananewer Muckel Stores Surgers Caster to the two may be a solution of the second secon

Replacing Fuses

If the fuse blows, determine the cause then correct the problem. After the problem is resolved, then replace the fuse. If newly installed fuses continue to blow, disconnect the power cable and contact your dealer or nearest Service Center for assistance.

Fuse Location	Fuse Current Rating	
TM-251A/E	15 A	
TM-451A/E	10 A	
Supplied Accessory DC Power Cable	20 A	

CAUTION: Only use fuses of the specified type and rating.

Note: If you use the transceiver for a long period when the vehicle battery has not been fully charged, or when the engine has been stopped, the battery may become discharged, and will not have sufficient reserves to start the vehicle. Avoid using the transceiver under these conditions.

ANTENNA CONNECTION

Before operating mobile, you must first install an efficient, well-tuned antenna. The success of your mobile installation will depend largely on the type of antenna and its correct installation. The transceiver can give excellent results if the antenna system and its installation is given careful attention.

Your choice of antenna should have a 50 ohm impedance to match the transceiver input impedance. Use low-loss coaxial feed line that also has a characteristic impedance of 50 ohms. Coupling the antenna to the transceiver via feed lines having an impedance other than 50 ohms reduces the efficiency of the antenna system, and can cause interference to nearby broadcast television receivers, radio receivers, and other electronic equipment.



CAUTION: Transmitting without first connecting an antenna or other matched load may damage the transceiver. Always connect the antenna to the transceiver before transmitting.

PREPARATION FOR FIXED STATION OPERATION

The following diagram illustrates how to make connections to the rear panel of the transceiver. Connect all cables securely so they will not come loose if pulled.



Relations willow instantion the second and the second of the second secon

DC POWER SUPPLY CONNECTION

In order to use this transceiver for fixed station operation, you will need a separate 13.8 V DC power supply that must be purchased separately. DO NOT directly connect the transceiver to an AC outlet! Use the supplied DC power cable to connect the transceiver to a regulated power supply. Do not substitute a cable with smaller gauge wires.

The following table lists the current capacity recommended for power supplies used with each type of transceiver.

Transceiver Model	Power Supply Capacity		
TM-251A/E	11 A or more		
TM-451A/E	10 A or more		

First connect the DC power cable to the regulated DC power supply and check that polarities are correct (Red: positive, Black: negative). Then connect the transceiver's DC power connector to the connector on the DC power cable. Press the connectors firmly together until the locking tab clicks.

Note:

- For your transceiver to fully exhibit its performance capabilities, the following optional power supply is recommended: PS-33 (20.5 A, 25% duty cycle).
- Before connecting the DC power supply to the transceiver, be sure to switch the transceiver and the DC power supply off.
- Do not plug the DC power supply into an AC outlet until you make all connections.

Replacing Fuses

If the fuse blows, determine the cause then correct the problem. After the problem is resolved, only then replace the fuse. If newly installed fuses continue to blow, disconnect the power plug and contact your dealer or nearest Service Center for assistance.

Fuse Location	Fuse Current Rating	
TM-251A/E	15 A	
TM-451A/E	10 A	
Supplied Accessory DC Power Cable	20 A	

CAUTION: Only use fuses of the specified type and rating.

wideling dist vinished with liter positions

ANTENNA CONNECTION

The type of the antenna system, consisting of the antenna, ground, and feed line, will greatly affect the successful performance of the transceiver. Use a properly adjusted 50 ohm antenna of good quality designed for operation at your operating frequency to let your transceiver perform at its best.

Install low-loss 50 ohm coaxial cable and a first quality connector for the connection to the transceiver. For longer feed line runs, especially for operation at UHF frequencies, you might consider investing in "hardline" transmission line. Hardline is available in larger diameters and has much lower loss than coaxial cable. The lower loss can make a significant difference for those interested in weak signal operation. In all cases, match the impedance of the feed line and antenna so that the SWR is minimum. Generally, an SWR measurement of 1.5:1 or less is considered satisfactory. All connections must be clean and tight. Coupling the antenna to the transceiver via feed line having an impedance other than 50 ohms reduces the efficiency of the antenna system. It also can cause interference to nearby broadcast television receivers, radio receivers, and other electronic equipment.

CAUTION:

- All fixed stations should be equipped with a lightning arrester to reduce the risk of fire, electric shock, and transceiver damage.
- Transmitting without first connecting an antenna or other matched load may damage the transceiver. Always connect the antenna to the transceiver before transmitting.

ACCESSORY CONNECTIONS

EXTERNAL SPEAKER

Use an external speaker with 8 ohms impedance. The jack accepts a 3.5 mm diameter mono (2-conductor) plug. Recommended speakers include the SP-50B and SP-41. Connecting an external speaker automatically cuts off audio to the internal speaker.

MICROPHONE

To communicate in the voice modes, plug a 600 ohm microphone equipped with an 8-pin modular connector into the modular socket on the Front Panel of the transceiver. Press firmly on the plug until the locking tab clicks.



PACKET EQUIPMENT

If you intend to use this transceiver for Packet operation, you will need the following equipment:

- Personal computer with communications software (Alternatively, a "dumb" terminal capable of sending ASCII commands)
- TNC (Terminal Node Controller)
- TNC power supply
- RS-232C cable
- 6-pin mini DIN plug (PG-5A)

Refer to the accompanying diagram and the associated instruction manuals to configure the equipment as shown. Connect your TNC to the DATA connector on the transceiver Rear Panel using a cable equipped with a 6-pin mini DIN plug. Do not share a single power supply between the transceiver and the TNC. Keep as wide a separation between the transceiver and computer as practical to reduce noise-pickup by the transceiver.

DATA Connector Pinout

6

(4)

5

 Personal computer/dumb terminal

Pin Number	Pin Name	Function
1 growtics	PKD	Packet data input • Transmit data from TNC to transceiver
2	DE	Ground for PKD
3	PKS	Packet standby • TNC can use this pin to inhibit the transceiver microphone input while transmitting packet signals.
4	9600D	Detects 9600 bps data.
5	1200D	Detects 1200 bps data.
filler Geographic Geographics Geographics Geographics	SQC	Squelch control output • Inhibits TNC data transmit while transceiver squelch is open.



10

GETTING ACQUAINTED

The following sections describe basic functions of the Front Panel controls and buttons, Rear Panel jacks and connectors, microphone buttons and Display indicators. For full explanations of functions mentioned, refer to the appropriate section elsewhere in the manual.



YOUR FIRST QSO

If you tend to discard instruction manuals along with the packaging material....please don't. The 5 steps below will get you on the air in your first QSO within minutes to allow you to experience the exhilaration that comes with opening a brand new transceiver.

After trying the rig for a while, settle back in your most comfortable operating chair with this manual and your favorite drink for an hour or two. The time spent will be worthwhile.

- 1 Connect a 13.8 V DC power source to the power connector, and a suitable antenna to the antenna connector.
- 2 Turn the VOL and SQL controls to approximately 9 o'clock.
- 3 Press [PWR].
 - The default frequency appears on the Display.



4 Turn the Tuning control to select a frequency.



- 5 If accessing a repeater, press [SHIFT] to select a standard positive transmit offset. Repeat to select a negative offset.
 - Either " + " or " " appears.
 - If a subaudible tone is required to access the repeater:
 - a) Press [F], [TONE/CTCSS].
 - b) Turn the Tuning control to select a Tone frequency.
 - c) Press [TONE/CTCSS] to exit from Tone Select.
 - d) Press [TONE/CTCSS] again to turn ON the TONE function.
- 6 When the frequency is clear, press [PTT] and begin communicating.
 - Release [PTT] to receive.

① VFO button

Provides the following 5 functions:

- VFO mode select {page 32}
- Menu function select (descending order) {page 22}
- VFO Scan {page 59}
- Memory/Call channel transfer to VFO {page 42}
- Partial reset {page 46}

2 MR (Memory Recall) button

Provides the following 5 functions:

- Memory Recall select {page 41}
- Menu function select (ascending order) {page 22}
- Memory Scan {page 58}
- Memory Write {page 39}
- Full reset {page 46}

③F (Function) button

Provides the following 3 functions:

- Multiple key function select
- Menu Set-up enter {page 22}
- Menu Set-up exit {page 22}

④ VOL (Volume) control

Adjusts the level of receive audio from the speaker {page 28}.

5 PWR (Power) switch

Switches the transceiver ON or OFF {page 28}. Also used in conjunction with other keys to access Menu B {page 24} or initialize the microprocessor and its memory {page 46}.

©TUNING control

Provides the following 6 functions:

- Selects transmit/receive frequencies {page 32} and frequency limits {pages 33 and 59}.
- Selects memory channels in Memory Recall {page 41}.
- Selects available choices when configuring Menu functions {page 22}.
- Selects subaudible Tone frequency {page 52} and transmit offset {page 50}.
- Selects scan direction {page 58}.
- Selects DTSS/page codes {pages 76 and 79}.

Downloaded by

RadioAmateur.EU





⑦ SHIFT button

Selects the transmit frequency offset with respect to the receive frequency {page 49}. Also toggles Tone Alert ON or OFF {page 86}.

TONE/CTCSS button

Switches Tone and CTCSS ON or OFF {pages 51 and 74}. Also used for selecting the subaudible Tone frequency {page 52}.

(9) REV (Reverse) button

Switches the transmit frequency and receive frequency when operating with a transmit offset or split frequency {page 51}. Also toggles the transceiver between the Main band or the Sub-band {page 30}.

DTSS button

Toggles DTSS and Page ON or OFF. Also used for setting the DTSS code and Page codes {page 75}.

(1) SQL (Squelch) control

Adjusts the squelch threshold level {page 28}. This allows you to mute speaker output while no stations are being received.

Microphone connector

Insert the 8-pin modular microphone plug until the locking tab "clicks".



13 LOW button

Selects High, Mid, or Low transmit output power. Also activates Lock {page 62} and memory channel lock-out {page 58} functions.

REAR PANEL

MULTER MORE UNIT

SNOH40401M



(1) ANT connector

Connect an external antenna designed for operation on the same band as this transceiver. When making test transmissions, connect a dummy load in place of the antenna. The antenna system or load should have an impedance of 50 ohms. All models accept a male PL-259 coaxial plug except the TM-451E which accepts a male Type N plug.

2 DATA connector

Connect a Terminal Node Controller (TNC) for Packet operation. Accepts a 6-pin mini DIN plug. See page 10 for pinout details.

(3) OTMF keyped (soma verzonsmally) The 16-kily kuy_kad 6 used to Isiduma DTMF thru

3 Power Input DC 13.8 V connector

Connect a 13.8 V DC power source. Use the supplied DC power cable.

(4) EXT. SP jack

Connect an optional external speaker for clearer audio. Accepts a 3.5 mm diameter (2-conductor) plug.

Projecta denember de la concepte de Altre desta angle Sore and Manu Sector Institutions DTSB Regelicites settor, or TooriCTCSS discurrey centrol

1. tive 200.1 g

sotu almengaran umunu errati (PTT) ardıbe DTAF qiyaa, itequiçen

MICROPHONE

MC-45DM/45DME



① UP button

2 DWN button

Raises or lowers the VFO frequency, the memory channel number, the Tone/CTCSS frequency, the DTSS/Page code, or the Page memory number. Holding either button down causes the action to be repeated, and "fuzzy" logic increases the rate of repetition with time. Also, in Menu Set-up, switches among available menu selections for each menu function.

③ PTT (Push-to-talk) switch

Press to transmit; release to receive. Also, press to exit Scan and Menu Set-up functions, DTSS/Page code setting, or Tone/CTCSS frequency setting.

④ LOCK switch

Locks all microphone functions except [PTT] and the DTMF keypad, if equipped.



5 PF (Programmable Function) key

Activates the Monitor function to open and close the squelch regardless which squelch system is being used. The key function can be re-programmed, if desired {page 70}. On European versions, activates the 1750 Hz tone for repeater access.

6 CALL key, 1750 key

Recalls the Call channel. Pressing for more than 1 second initiates a Call Scan. The Call function can be re-programmed, if desired {page 70}. On European versions, sends a 1750 Hz tone for repeater access.

VFO key, MR key

Identical to the Front Panel functions of the same name. Both functions can be re-programmed, if desired {page 70}.

③ DTMF keypad (some versions only)

The 16-key keypad is used to transmit DTMF tones.

DISPLAY



1 LOCK

Indicates the Lock function is ON; most Front Panel and microphone buttons and keys are locked {page 62}.

2

Indicates AM receive mode is ON. Blinks while accessing Menu A, AM/FM Mode {page 23}. AM/FM mode is available only on some versions of the TM- 251A/E {page 31}.

3 + V + U

Indicates the 144 MHz Sub-band (" + V") or 430/440 MHz Sub-band (" + U") is selected {page 30}.

4 LOW, MID

Indicates Low or Mid transmit output power is selected {page 37}. When "LOW" or "MID" are not visible, High output power is selected.

⑤ REV

Indicates the Reverse function is ON {page 51}. Transmit and receive frequencies are reversed.

6 F

Appears when **[F]** is pressed. Indicates that alternate functions of multiple-function buttons can be accessed now.



⑦ - - +

Indicates the transmit frequency is offset (different) from the receive frequency {page 49}. The symbol displayed indicates the direction that the transmit frequency is offset from the receive frequency. Also indicates a splitfrequency memory channel is selected {page 41}. "-+" blinks while Menu A, Transmit Offset is selected {page 23}.

8

Indicates Tone Alert is ON {page 86}. When using Tone Alert, blinks after receipt of a signal. Also blinks while Menu A, Tone Alert Alarm Tone is selected {page 23}.

na lin da segundo de la competencia de la c

9*

Indicates the selected memory channel is locked-out {page 58}.

1 MENU

Blinks while accessing Menu A {page 23}. Remains ON while accessing Menu B {page 24}.

1 DIM

Blinks when selecting the level of Display illumination in Menu A, Display Brightness {page 23}.

This indicator is not currently used.

18



13 DUP

Indicates Full Duplex mode is ON {page 91}. Blinks while accessing Menu A, Full Duplex {page 23}.

(1) CO

Indicates Carrier-operated Scan Resume is ON {page 57}. When not visible, Time-operated Scan Resume is in effect. Blinks while accessing Menu A, Scan Resume {page 23}.

5.SQL

Indicates S-meter squelch is ON {page 29}. Blinks while accessing Menu A, S-meter Squelch {page 23}.

BUSY

Indicates the squelch is open due to a receive signal or noise that is greater in strength than the noise squelch threshold level {page 28}. Also appears when the noise squelch is set to minimum by turning the **SQL** control fully counterclockwise. If using either CTCSS or DTSS, indicates the squelch is open due to a received signal that contains a CTCSS tone or DTSS code that matches the tone or code programmed in your transceiver.

® **1888.8.888.8**

Displays the transmit/receive frequency, frequency step {page 35}, and Tone frequency {page 52}. Also displays the available selections when using Menu Set-up {page 22}. The decimal point blinks while the transceiver is scanning {page 59}.



In Receive, acts as an S-meter to indicate the signal strength of received signals. In Transmit, acts as an RF power meter to indicate the relative transmit output power {page 37}. Full scale represents High transmit power.

Indicates the transceiver is in Transmit mode with a transmit frequency that is within the transmit band.

@ **3.3**

Displays the currently selected memory channel number {page 41} or Menu B number {page 24}. The dots beside the memory channel numbers are used only by the ME-1 Expansion Unit. The right dot appears when the 100s digit of the channel number is 1 (memory channels 100-199). The left dot appears when the 100s digit of the channel number is 2 (memory channel 200).

2) TOT

Indicates the Time-out Timer is ON {page 38}. Blinks while accessing Menu A, Time-Out Timer {page 23}.

2 STEP

Blinks while accessing Menu A, Frequency Step {page 23}.

23 BEEP

Blinks while accessing Menu A, Confirmation Beep {page 23}.

@ 18888888

Acts as a Sub-display to show receive frequency, Tone frequency, etc.

MENU SET-UP



25 APO

Indicates Automatic Power Off is ON {page 63}. Blinks while accessing Menu A, Automatic Power Off {page 23}.

26 PAG

Indicates Page is ON {page 79}.

DTSS

Indicates the Dual Tone Squelch System is ON {page 75}.

28 TONE

Indicates the subaudible Tone encoder is ON {page 52}.

(2) CTCSS

Indicates the Continuous Tone Coded Squelch System is ON when the CTCSS option (TSU-8) is installed {page 74}.

MENU SET-UP

MENU DESCRIPTION

Many functions on this transceiver are selected or configured via software-controlled menus instead of physical controls on the transceiver. Once familiar with the Menu system, you will appreciate the versatility it offers. No longer is the number and complexity of features restricted by the physical size of transceiver.

The Menus are identified as Menu A and Menu B. Menu A is used to access functions that are frequently changed while Menu B is used for less frequently changed functions.

MENU A ACCESS

Anytime that you want to change a function that is controlled by Menu A, use the following procedure:

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
 - "MENU" begins blinking and the menu selected last appears.
- 2 Select the desired menu function by pressing either [MR] or [VFO].

- Press [VFO] to cycle through functions in a downward direction on the chart.
- Press [MR] to cycle through functions in an upward direction on the chart.
- Microphone [MR] or [VFO] may be used if more convenient.
- 3 Select the desired menu selection by turning the Tuning control or by pressing microphone [UP] or [DWN].
 - When selecting from a group of numeric menu selections, turning the Tuning control clockwise or pressing microphone **[UP]** selects in ascending order, and turning the Tuning control counterclockwise or pressing microphone **[DWN]** selects in descending order.
- 4 After selecting the desired menu selection, press [SHIFT] or [TONE/CTCSS] or [REV] or [DTSS] to exit Menu A.

Note: The Automatic Power Off timer stops counting while you are in Menu Set-up.

MENU A CONFIGURATION

MEND B ACCE

Menu Label	Description	Selections	Default	Page
DIM	Display Brightness 5 illumination levels (d1: brightest)	OFF/d4/d3/d2/d1	d2	64
BEEP	Confirmation Beep	OFF/ON	ON OTATIO	64
STEP	Frequency Step Size	12.5kHz/25kHz/5kHz/ 10kHz/15kHz/20kHz	TM-251A/E : 12.5 kHz ¹ TM-451A/E : 25 kHz	35
тот	Time-Out Timer	OFF/3/5/10/20/30 minutes	OFF anoton	38
APO	Automatic Power Off	OFF/60/120/180 minutes	OFF	63
DUP	Full Duplex	OFF/ON	OFF	91
CO	Scan Resume	TO/CO	то	57
S.SQL	S-meter Squelch	OFF/ON	OFF	29
+ _	Transmit Offset (Shift)	d, 5 kHz to 40 MHz	d ² .0 element	50
	Tone Alert Alarm Tone	Bel1/Bel2/Bel3	Bel1	87
88 I.	Display Mode during CTCSS, DTSS, or Page	OFF/Sub1/Sub2	OFFICIAL	65
•	AM/FM Mode ³	A/F	FM (AM: 118 to 136 MHz)	31

¹ TM-251A (U.S.A. and Canada): 5 kHz

² TM-251A/E: 600 kHz, TM-451A: 5 MHz, TM-451E: 1.6 MHz

³ Only on Main Band of TM-251A/E with expanded receive coverage outside the Amateur bands.

Downloaded by

RadioAmateur.EU

MENU B ACCESS

Anytime that you want to change a function that is controlled by Menu B, use the following procedure:

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
 - The menu and menu number selected last appears.
- 2 Select the desired menu function by pressing either [MR] or [VFO].
 - Press [MR] to increment Menu No., and [VFO] to decrement Menu No.
 - Microphone [MR] or [VFO] may be used if more convenient.

MENU B CONFIGURATION

- 3 Select the desired menu selection by turning the Tuning control or by pressing microphone [UP] or [DWN].
 - When selecting from a group of numeric menu selections, turning the Tuning control clockwise or pressing microphone [UP] selects in ascending order, and turning the Tuning control counterclockwise or microphone [DWN] selects in descending order.
- 4 After selecting the desired menu selection, press [SHIFT] or [TONE/CTCSS] or [REV] or [DTSS] to exit Menu B.

Menu No	ACCESS 190	Description	Selections	Default	Page
50	Remote Control Mode	L. SHIER WARKELL	OFF/ON	OFF	67
51	Automatic Page Cancel	A (F 850 800 800 800 800 800 800 800 800 800	OFF/ON	OFF	84
52	Open Page	Sabamara an	OFF/ON	OFF	85
53	DTSS/Page Transmit Delay Time (offset/split only)		350ms/550ms	350 ms	76,83
54	Transmit Hold for 1750 Hz Tone • TM-251E/TM-451E only		OFF/ON	OFF	53
55	Transmit Inhibit		OFF/ON	OFF	38
56	Frequency Change during Memory Recall		OFF/ON	OFF	41
57	DATA Connector Baud Rate		1200/9600	1200	93

Menu No	Description	Selections	Default	Page
58	Microphone Connector Receive Audio • Audio available from RD terminal while squelch is open.	OFF/ON	ON	71
59	Channel Display • Frequency Display (OFF) or Channel Number Display (ON)	OFF/ON	OFF	45
60	Programmable Band Scan (Lower Limit)	Receive Frequencies	<u> i</u> ana	59
61	Programmable Band Scan (Upper Limit)	Receive Frequencies		59
62	Programmable VFO Tuning (Lower Limit)	Receive Frequencies	Lowest Receive Frequency	33
63	Programmable VFO Tuning (Upper Limit)	Receive Frequencies	Highest Receive Frequency	33
64	Squelch Hang Time Select	OFF/125/250/500	OFF	29
65	DTMF Memory Store	OFF/P	OFF	54
66	Record Timer Select	8 sec/16 sec	8 sec	88
67	Record Mode • Continuous (1) or Single (2)	1/2	1	89
68-70	Unsupported Functions		_	-
71	Page Answer-back	OFF/ON	OFF	83
72	Message Playback Control via DTSS	OFF/ON	OFF	77
73	DTSS Code Select for Message Playback	000-999	919	78

CONFIRMATION BEFORE OPERATION

Before proceeding, run through the following checklist to double check that your transceiver is ready to operate:

REAR PANEL



ANT (Antenna)

- · Is the correct antenna actually connected?
- Is a lightning protector installed for a fixed station?
- Are interconnecting coaxial cables between the transceiver, accessory station equipment and the antenna connected?
- Are all cable connectors well-installed (including no cold solder joints?) and screwed tight?
- Are coax switches set for the correct antenna?

CAUTION: DO NOT transmit without connecting an antenna or dummy load to the ANT connector. The transceiver can fail.

DC 13.8 V (DC Power Cable)

 Is the power cable connected and locked in place? (Do not turn on the transceiver or DC power supply yet.)

DATA Connector

Is a TNC connected correctly for Packet operation?

FRONT PANEL

ONIVERSE NUMBER OF STREET, STR

- SWITCHING POWER ON OFF
- H besching in bits in the parts (PWB) on the second investments.
- Atter the " brit "risk to the transfery and possible entrementation and the Display
 To exiter OOT the 2 minute of the Display
 To exiter OOT the 2 minute of the Present of the term
 To exiter OOT the 2 minute of the Present of the term
 To exiter OOT the 2 minute of the Present of the term

VOLUME ADJUST

Furth this VOL control ("Giffer for 10 Indiates liberation") (evel, and shuffer black with the commenses (the list of ______)





Controls

Are they preset as shown in the diagram?

Microphone

Is a recommended microphone installed?



RECEIVING

SWITCHING POWER ON/OFF

Switch ON the DC power supply, then press **[PWR]** to switch ON the transceiver.

- If operating mobile, simply press [PWR] on the transceiver.
- After the "- on -" message, the frequency and possibly other indicators appear on the Display.

To switch OFF the transceiver, press [PWR] again.

In a fixed installation, after the transceiver has been switched ON, it can then be switched OFF or ON by using only the power switch on the DC power supply.

VOLUME ADJUST

Turn the **VOL** control clockwise to increase the audio level, and counterclockwise to decrease the level.



SQUELCH ADJUST

The purpose of squelch is to silence audio output from the speaker when no signals are present. When squelch is set correctly, you will hear sound only while a station is actually being received. At this time, "BUSY" appears on the Display.

Noise Squelch

Turn the **SQL** control clockwise to just eliminate the background noise when no signal is present.

The point at which ambient noise on a frequency just disappears, called the squelch threshold, depends on the frequency. Setting the squelch threshold too high causes squelch to remain closed while a weak signal is present. The station will not be heard. You may mistakenly think your transceiver's receive sensitivity is low or you have an audio problem.* Setting the threshold too low allows noise to be heard between transmissions from other stations.



S-Meter Squelch

By activating S-meter Squelch, you can set the squelch threshold so the squelch does not open until a signal with the same or greater strength than the S-meter setting is received.

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select "S.SQL" {page 22}.
 - The current S-meter Squelch status appears.



- 3 Select a squelch status.
 - OFF: Disables S-meter Squelch.
 - ON: Enables S-meter Squelch.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu A.
 - "S.SQL" remains ON.
- 5 After switching S-meter Squelch ON, adjust the SQL control to set the S-meter for the minimum signal strength that you want to open the squelch.

SQUELCH HANG TIME

When using S-meter Squelch, you may want to adjust the Hang Time (time for the squelch to close after the received carrier drops).

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 64 {page 24}.
 - The current Hang Time value appears.



- 3 Select a value.
 - The available selections are OFF, 125, 250, 500 ms.
 - Default: OFF.
- 4 Exit Menu B.

יאריידי אודיניינים אירטעשי אילטערע דער אנגעייטייט אינעערעד דיידער געוריס דריגי (אדי "גאייאי ערופרייים אירטעפי איינער אינער אינער אינער דער מסיפרי אינעריס (אטט אורט
BAND SELECT

The transceiver is equipped with a Main Band for both transmitting and receiving, plus a Sub-band for receiving only. When the Sub-band is selected, **[PTT]** is disabled, although **[TONE/CTCSS]** and **[REV]** are still functional. Full Duplex communication is possible by taking advantage of the receive capability of the Sub-band. See page 91 for more information on Full Duplex operating.

¹ Expanded receive coverage: 118 to 174 MHz

- ² Expanded receive coverage: 300 to 470 MHz
- ³ Some versions include expanded receive coverage: 118 to 174 MHz
- ⁴ Some versions include expanded receive coverage: 300 to 470 MHz
- ⁵ Expanded receive coverage: 136 to 174 MHz

⁶ Some versions include expanded receive coverage from 136 to 174 MHz. Some versions include an expansion band that covers 800 to 1000 MHz.

	TM-251		
Version	Main Band	Sub-Band	
Canada U.S.A.	144 MHz ¹	440 MHz ²	
Europe General	144 MHz ³	430 MHz 4	

	TM-451	
Version	Main Band	Sub-Band
Canada U.S.A.	440 MHz ²	144 MHz ⁵
Europe General	430 MHz ⁴	144 MHz ⁶

Select the Main Band or Sub-band by pressing [F], [REV].

- When the Sub-band is selected, " + U" or " + V" appears as a reminder that the UHF or the VHF Subband is currently selected.
- After switching bands, the frequency used last on the new band and the frequency step stored in Menu A for the new band are selected automatically.
- Each time the above button combination is entered, the transceiver toggles between the Main Band and Sub-band.

Note: The 800 MHz expansion band on European and General versions is selected in the same way as the Sub-band by pressing **[F]**, **[REV]**.

Selecting AM/FM Mode (TM-251A/E only)

The U.S.A. and Canada versions of TM-251A, plus some versions of TM-251A (General) and TM-251E are able to receive AM and FM modes on the Main Band. The AM mode is selected automatically when any frequency in the range 118.000 to 135.995 MHz (AIR band) is chosen. Outside this range, the default is FM, but AM can be selected manually via Menu A. Changing bands after manually selecting AM or FM mode causes the default mode to be restored automatically.

- 1 Select the Main Band by pressing [F], [REV].
 - AM/FM selection is only possible on the Main Band.
- 2 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 3 Select "Spade" {page 22}.
 - "Spade" begins blinking and the current AM/FM selection appears.



- 4 Select a mode.
 - The available selections are AM or FM.
 - Default : 118.000 to 135.995 MHz : AM
 All other frequencies : FM
- 5 Exit Menu A.
 - "Spade" remains ON if the AM mode was selected.
 - When AM is selected outside the AIR band, "Spade" disappears while transmitting since FM is used for transmissions.

VFO MODE

The VFO mode allows you to select operating frequencies by using the Tuning control or the microphone as explained under "SELECTING FREQUENCIES" below.

Press [VFO] to select VFO mode.

- The currently selected frequency appears.
- If already in VFO mode, there is no change.

VFO mode must be selected when using the following functions:

Select VFO	Page	Select VFO	Page
mode to use:	Ref.	mode to use:	Ref.
Programmable Band Scan Limit Select	59	Programmable VFO Limit Select	33

When AV is selected outside the AVI band.
 "Spade" disappears while transmissions.

SELECTING FREQUENCIES

Tuning Control

Using the Tuning control is convenient when you are within easy reach of the transceiver Front Panel, and the frequencies to be selected lie near the current frequency. The "fuzzy logic" design temporarily increases the frequency step size as the Tuning control is turned more rapidly.

- 1 Press [VFO] to select VFO mode.
- 2 Select your desired band by pressing [F], [REV].
- 3 Turn the Tuning control to select a receive frequency.
 - Clockwise rotation increases the frequency one frequency step at a time.
 - Counterclockwise rotation decreases the frequency one frequency step at a time.

If you cannot select a particular receive frequency, the frequency step size needs to be changed. See "FREQUENCY STEP SIZE" {page 35} for further information.

Note: Frequencies can also be selected via the microphone keypad. See "KEYPAD DIRECT ENTRY" {page 71}.

Programmable VFO

You may want to set limits for the minimum and maximum frequencies that are selectable with the Tuning control, for example, to keep your operating within the frequencies set aside by band plans for FM operation. The limits can be set or modified at any time, and are configurable for each band on the transceiver.

- 1 Press [VFO] to select VFO mode.
- 2 Select the band on which you want to set the VFO limits by pressing [F], [REV].
- 3 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B, then select Menu No. 63 {page 24}.
 - The current upper limit appears.
 - The default is the maximum frequency that can be selected on your version of transceiver.
- 4 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP] or [DWN], to select the desired upper limit.
 - The 10 kHz and lower digits are fixed according to the frequency step currently selected in Menu A:

5, 10, 15, 20 kHz: 95

12.5, 25 kHz: 87.5

 The upper limit must be either 87.5 kHz or 95 kHz higher than the lower limit depending on the current frequency step.

- 5 Select Menu B, No. 62.
 - The current lower limit appears.
 - The default is the minimum frequency that can be selected on your version of transceiver.
- 6 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP] or [DWN], to select the desired lower limit.
 - The 10 kHz and lower digits are set to 0.
- 7 Exit Menu B.

Note:

- The upper limit is set first above; however, either lower or upper limit may be set first provided the upper limit is placed in Menu B, No. 63 and the lower limit is placed in Menu B, No. 62.
- To reset the limits to their default values, you can do a Partial or Full Reset {page 46}, or manually set the limits to the maximum and minimum frequencies for your version of transceiver.

Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU

Microphone [UP]/[DWN] Buttons

Using microphone **[UP]** or **[DWN]** for frequency selection is useful when mobiling or anytime you are not immediately in front of the transceiver.

Press **[UP]** or **[DWN]** once to change the receive frequency by one frequency step in the direction indicated by the button.

 Pressing and holding either button causes the frequency to step repeatedly in one direction until the button is released.

Automatical and a second second second second and a second second

FREQUENCY STEP SIZE

Choosing the correct step size when operating is essential in order to select your exact receive frequency with the Tuning control or microphone **[UP]/[DWN]**. The best step size is the largest step that will still allow you to select all frequencies on which you plan to operate. Using the best step size reduces the time required to select new frequencies; operating becomes easier.

Version	Defaults (kHz)			
	TM-251		TM-451	
	Main	Sub	Main	Sub/Exp. ¹
Canada U.S.A.	5	25	25	5
Europe General	12.5	25	25	12.5

- ¹ The 800 MHz expansion band is on some European and General versions.
- 1 Press [VFO] to select VFO mode.
 - The step size can only be changed in VFO mode.
- 2 Select the band on which you want to set the frequency step by pressing [F], [REV].
- 3 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.

- 4 Select "STEP" {page 22}.
 - "STEP" begins blinking and the current frequency step appears.
- 5 Select a step size.
 - The available steps are as follows:

TM-451A/E	5 kHz 10 kHz 25 kHz 12.5 kHz	alghiataí ⊈1 Q€raitaí ango
1 M-451A/E' (800 MHz only)	12.5 kHz 🔶 25 l	kHz
Some European	and General versions only.	

6 Exit Menu A.



Changes in Displayed Frequencies

Changing between step sizes may result in a change of the displayed frequency. When a change occurs, and by how much, is shown in the accompanying charts. This change also affects upper and lower frequency limits selected for the Programmable Band Scan function {page 59} and the transmit offset selection in Menu A {page 23}.

For example, assume 144.995 MHz is displayed with a 20 kHz step size selected. Changing to a 25 kHz step size alters the displayed frequency to 144.975 MHz.

5, 10, 15 or 20 kHz → 12.5 or 25 kHz Step Size Step Size		
Displayed Frequency (10 kHz/ 1 kHz)	Displayed Frequency (10 kHz/ 1 kHz)	
00, 05, 10, 15	00	
20, 25, 30, 35	25	
40, 45, 50, 55	50	
60, 65, 70, 75, 80, 85, 90, 95	75	

REQUENCY STEP SIZE

12.5 or 25 kHz \rightarrow 5, 10, 15 or 20 kHz Step Size Step Size		
Displayed Frequency (10 kHz/ 1 kHz/ 500 Hz)	Displayed Frequency (10 kHz/ 1 kHz)	
neises becoded on the	00	
12.5	10	
25	20	
37.5	30	
50	50	
62.5	60	
75	70	
87.5 sbom C	80 10 200	

I That step size call only buichanged in VPO mode

Select the band on which you want to set the frequency step by brocking [F], [REV].

A uneVi solus di (2, 1) [4] 2266

TRANSMITTING

MICROPHONE PTT

When ready to begin transmitting, press and hold **[PTT]** and speak in a normal tone of voice. Speaking too close to the microphone, or too loudly, may increase distortion and reduce intelligibility of your signal at the receiving station.



SELECTING OUTPUT POWER

It's wise, and required by law, to select the lowest power that allows reliable communication. If operating from battery power, lower transmit power will give you more operating time before a charge is necessary. Reducing power lowers the risk of interfering with others on the band too. It is possible to change output power while transmitting.

Press [LOW] to select the transmit power you require.

- Default: High power (no indicator visible)
- Each press of [LOW] changes the power as follows:

High → Mid ("MID") → Lo

LOW	()	
	· · ·	_

OW"

Model	High	Mid	Low
TM-251	50 W	Approx. 10 W	Approx. 5 W
TM-451	35 W	Approx. 10 W	Approx. 5 W

TIME-OUT TIMER (TOT)

It is sometimes necessary or desirable to restrict a single transmission to a specific maximum time. This feature can be useful when accessing repeaters to prevent repeater time-outs, or when particularly trying to conserve battery power. Activate TOT anytime you wish to limit your transmit time.

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select "TOT" {page 22}.
 - "TOT" begins blinking and the current TOT selection appears.
- 3 Select a timer value.
 - The available selections are OFF, 3, 5, 10, 20, and 30 minutes.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu A.
 - "TOT" remains ON.

When TOT times out, the transceiver automatically returns to Receive. To resume transmitting, release and then press [PTT] again.

The transmit function can be disabled to prevent unauthorized individuals from transmitting, or to eliminate the risk of yourself accidentally transmitting.

1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.

- 2 Select Menu No. 55 {page 24}.
 - The current status of Transmit Inhibit appears.
 - Default: OFF

144950 MENU 55

- 3 Select a status.
 - OFF: Can transmit.
 - ON: Cannot transmit.
- 4 Exit Menu B.

If **[PTT]** is pressed while Transmit Inhibit is ON, your transceiver beeps and will not transmit.

MEMORY CHANNELS

A total of 40 memory channels (1 to 40) are available for storing frequencies and related data. Each memory channel can be used either as a simplex channel or split channel for storing any frequency or frequency pair that can be selected on the transceiver. Alternatively, a standard or non-standard frequency offset and offset direction required for using repeaters can be stored. Refer to "OPERATING THROUGH REPEATERS" {page 48}.

The data listed below can be stored in each memory channel:

Simplex Channel	Split Channel
N/EO	YES
1 YES	YES
YES	YES
YES	YES
YES	YES
YES	N/A
YES	YES
	Channel YES YES YES YES YES

YES: Can be stored in memory. N/A: Not applicable

Note: The total number of memory channels can be expanded to 200 by installing the ME-1 Expansion Unit option.

STORING DATA IN MEMORY

There are 2 methods of storing transmit/receive frequencies and associated data in memory channels depending on the relationship of the transmit and receive frequencies:

- Simplex memory channels: RX frequency = TX frequency
- Split memory channels: RX frequency ≠ TX frequency

Simplex Memory Channels

- Select the desired frequency and associated data (Tone, CTCSS, DTSS, etc.) using VFO mode, Memory Recall or the Call channel.
- 2 Press [F] to select Memory Storage.
 - "F" and a memory channel number appear.



- 3 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP] or [DWN], to select the desired memory channel.
- 4 Press [MR].
 - The selected frequency and associated data are stored in the memory channel. A transmit frequency from a split memory channel or split Call channel is not stored.
 - If the memory channel selected in the previous step already contained data, the new data overwrites the previous data.
 - The previous mode is restored.

Entroises memory channessourie investigation E. Soleon Ha. Jacines frequency and workpalled bur (Fore, CTCSS, DTSS, erou, using MDA gode; Memory Recall or the Call memory Memory Recall or the Call memory.

& Prets [P] to select (Vemply String

"F" and a memory change of the spin



Split Memory Channels

- Select the desired receive frequency and associated data (Tone, CTCSS, DTSS, etc.) using VFO mode, Memory Recall or the Call channel.
- 2 Press [F] to select Memory Storage.
 - "F" and a memory channel number appear.
- 3 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP] or [DWN], to select the desired memory channel.
- 4 Press [MR](1 s).
 - "-+" appears.



5 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP] or [DWN], to select the desired transmit frequency

6 Press [MR].

- The selected transmit frequency is stored in the memory channel, and the previous mode is restored.
- Associated data selected in Step 1 such as Tom status/frequency, the frequency step, and DTSS status/code are not altered by this step. However, Transmit Offset status and Reverse status are erased.

RECALLING MEMORY CHANNELS

Selecting Channels Sequentially

This method allows you to select, in numerical order by channel number, all memory channels containing data.

1 Press [MR].

- The memory channel used last is recalled.
- 2 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP] or [DWN], to select the desired memory channel.
 - Clockwise or [UP]: Increases the channel number.
 - Counterclockwise or [DWN]: Decreases the channel number.
 - Empty memory channels cannot be recalled.
 - If [VFO] is pressed, the VFO mode is restored.

Note:

- Memory channels can also be recalled via the microphone keypad. See "Memory Channel Entry" {page 73}.
- When a split memory channel is recalled, "-+" appears on the Display. Press [REV] to display the transmit frequency.

Temporary Frequency Changes

You may prefer the flexibility of being able to temporarily change your operating frequency from your microphone after recalling a memory channel rather than changing the channel number. This is possible without leaving Memory Recall.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 56 {page 24}
 - The current status appears.



- 3 Select a status.
 - OFF: No frequency changes possible.
 - ON: Frequency changes possible.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu B.

With Menu B, No. 56 ON, pressing microphone [UP] or [DWN] changes the frequency without altering the memory channel number. The frequency step size stored in the selected memory channel is used when changing frequencies regardless what step size is set in Menu A. The frequency change is only temporary because it does not alter the stored memory channel contents. You can verify this by changing frequency while a memory channel is selected, selecting a new channel with the Tuning control, and then re-selecting the original channel with the Tuning control. The original channel still contains the originally stored frequency.

In the same way, changing settings of Tone/CTCSS, Transmit Offset, etc. can be done as in VFO mode but the new settings will be temporary. Changing these settings does not require Menu B, No. 56 to be ON.

Note: Frequency changes cannot be made when using Channel Display.

MEMORY → VFO TRANSFERS

Transferring the contents of a memory channel or the Call channel to the VFO can be useful if you wish to search for other stations or a clear frequency near the selected memory channel or Call channel frequency. This is a quick operation that will be used frequently, especially if you enjoy exploring the band.

- 1 Press [MR] to select Memory Recall, or microphone [CALL] to select the Call channel.
- 2 Recall the desired memory channel using the Tuning control.
 - This step is not necessary if the Call channel was selected.

- 3 Press [F], [VFO].
 - The complete contents of the memory channel or the Call channel are copied to the VFO for the appropriate band. For example, data from a memory channel containing a frequency of 144.900 MHz would be transferred to the VFO for the 144 MHz band.
 - The VFO for the band receiving the transfer is selected after the transfer is completed.
 - A transmit frequency from a split memory channel or split Call channel is not transferred to the VFO.
 - A memory channel that contains a frequency outside the range of a VFO that has programmed limits {page 33} will transfer to the VFO. However as soon as the frequency is changed, the VFO frequency will jump within the programmed range.

Note: Memory→VFO transfers cannot be done while in Full Duplex mode.

.

42

ERASING MEMORY CHANNELS

Although it is possible to overwrite existing data in any of the memory channels with new data, at times you may wish to clear data from memory channels without entering new data. It's convenient to clear channels no longer used so you can identify channels that are free for memorizing new frequencies. Memory channels that contain no data cannot be recalled while in Memory Recall.

- 1 Press [MR] to select Memory Recall.
- 2 Select the desired memory channel using the Tuning control or microphone [UP]/[DWN].
- 3 Press [F] + [MR].
 - The contents of the memory channel are erased.

Note: Memory channel 1 cannot be erased.

CALL CHANNEL

The Call channel can be used to store any frequency that can be selected on your transceiver that you wish to make your main operating frequency. The Call channel can be programmed with a simplex frequency or a split frequency. No matter what mode the transceiver is in, the Call channel always can be selected quickly. You may wish to dedicate the Call channel on a group-wide basis as an emergency channel only to be used for urgent communications. In this case, one of the Call channel scans {page 61} will be useful.

Recalling Call Channel

Press microphone [CALL] to retrieve the contents of the Call channel.

"C" appears on the Display.



- If [CALL] is pressed again, "C" clears and the previous mode is restored.
- The Tuning control and microphone [UP]/[DWN] do not function while the Call channel is selected.

Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU It is possible that a memory channel may be recalled and data such as Transmit Offset, Tone, etc. are changed but not stored. If after the Call channel is used you select the previous memory channel, you will find the temporarily changed data is gone, and only the data actually stored in the memory channel will be recalled.

Diard 19 and	Default	t (MHz)
Version	TM-251	TM-451
Canada U.S.A.	144.000	440.000
Europe General	144.000	430.000

The Call channel defaults are as follows:

The contents of the Call channel cannot be deleted; however, you can overwrite old data with new data as described to the right.

If (DALL) is pressed tigality "O" iteaks and the item of the pressed tigality "O" iteaks and the item of the pressed of the pres

- Changing Call Channel Contents (Simplex)
 - Select the desired frequency and associated data (Tone, CTCSS, DTSS, etc.) using VFO mode or Memory Recall.
 - 2 Press [F] to select Memory Storage.
 - "F" and a memory channel number appear.



- 3 Press microphone [CALL].
 - The selected frequency and associated data are stored in the Call channel. A transmit frequency from a split memory channel is not stored.
 - The previous mode is restored.

Changing Call Channel Contents (Split)

- 1 Select the desired receive frequency and associated data (Tone, CTCSS, DTSS, etc.) using VFO mode or Memory Recall.
- 2 Press [F] to select Memory Storage.
 - "F" and a memory channel number appear.
- 3 Press microphone [CALL] (1 s).
 - "-+" appears.



- 4 Select the desired transmit frequency.
- 5 Press [CALL].
 - The selected transmit frequency is stored in the Call channel, and the previous mode is restored.
 - Associated data selected in Step 1 such as Tone status/frequency, the frequency step, and DTSS status/code are not altered by this step. However, Transmit Offset status and Reverse status are erased.

CHANNEL DISPLAY FUNCTION

When this function is switched ON, the transceiver selects Memory Recall and displays only a memory channel number instead of a frequency. During emergency drills and emergency communications, or when participating in communications for important events, channelized operations can increase operating efficiency and maintain security of communications if required.

With Channel Display ON, memory channels can be selected using the Tuning control or microphone **[UP]/[DWN]** as usual. Only memory channels containing data can be selected.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 59 {page 24}.
 - The current Channel Display status appears.



- 3 Select a Display status.
 - OFF: Frequency Display
 - ON: Channel Display
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Certain functions cannot be used if Channel Display is activated. The following chart identifies these functions:

Non-functional with Channel Display ON	Page Ref.	Non-functional with Channel Display ON	Page Ref.
[VFO]	32	Programmable Band Scan Limit Select	59
VFO Scan	59	Programmable VFO Limit Select	33
Memory → VFO transfer	42	Display Demonstration mode	66
Frequency step size change	35	Full Duplex mode	91
Memory channel save	39	Transmit Offset select	49
Call channel save	44	Microphone PF keys program	70
Memory channel erase	43	Microphone [VFO]	70
Full reset (Memory channels)	46	Microphone VFO Scan	70
Partial reset (VFO)	46	Microphone memory channel erase	43
Band select	30	Frequency Change during Memory Recall	41

INITIALIZING MEMORY

If your transceiver seems to be malfunctioning, initializing the memory may resolve the problem.

Remember that initializing the memory channels requires that you re-enter any memory channel data again after the initialization if you wish to use those channels. On the other hand, to erase all data from all channels, initialization is a quick way to do this.

Partial Reset (VFO)

To initialize all settings except the memory channels, the Call channel and the Page code channels, press [VFO] + POWER ON.

Full Reset (Memory)

To initialize all settings, press [MR] + POWER ON.



When [MR] is released, the VFO and memories rese

Note:

- Neither Partial Reset nor Full Reset can be done while using the Channel Display function.
- When the ME-1 Expansion Unit option is installed, Full Reset initializes the expanded memories.

NULES TAR ANARANNER STREET AND THE PROPERTY AND THE PROPERT

	TM-251 Defaults						
Version	VFO Frequency		Frequen	cy Step	Tone Frequency		
	Main	Sub	Main	Sub	Main	Sub	
Canada / U.S.A.	144.000	440.000	5 kHz	25 kHz	88.5 Hz	88.5 Hz	
Europe	144.000	430.000	12.5 kHz	25 kHz	1750 Hz	1750 Hz	
General	144.000	430.000	12.5 kHz	25 kHz	88.5 Hz	88.5 Hz	

11-11-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-	TM-451 Defaults								
Version	VFO Frequency			Frequency Step		Tone Frequency			
084.011.4	Main	Sub	Exp. ¹	Main	Sub/Exp. ¹	Main	Sub/Exp. ¹		
Canada / U.S.A.	440.000	144.000		25 kHz	5 kHz	88.5 Hz	88.5 Hz		
Europe	430.000	144.000	850.000	25 kHz	12.5 kHz	1750 Hz	1750 Hz		
General	430.000	144.000	850.000	25 kHz	12.5 kHz	88.5 Hz	88.5 Hz		

¹ The 800 MHz expansion band is on some European and General versions.

Vinamit (carbonic): make training recents and an interaction of the tangent aligned on the Malmhand. If theory is carbon reprint the carbon of the carbon of the many of the tangent of tangen

OPERATING THROUGH REPEATERS

Compared to simplex communication, you can usually transmit over much greater distances by using a repeater. Repeaters are typically located on a mountain top or other elevated location. Often they operate at higher ERP (Effective Radiated Power) than a typical base station. This combination of elevation and high ERP allows communications over considerable distances.

Repeaters are often installed and maintained by radio clubs, sometimes with the cooperation of local businesses from communications industries. During natural emergencies, repeater networks can be a valuable aid to officials responsible for coordinating communications in a community. This assistance may help save lives.



TRANSMIT OFFSETS

All Amateur Radio voice repeaters use a separate receive and transmit frequency. The transmit frequency may be higher or lower than the receive frequency but the difference in frequencies will be a standard amount, or "standard split". Most repeater configurations fall into one of the following categories:

Offset Direction	TM-251A/E	TM-451A	TM-451E
+ •	+ 600 kHz	+5 MHz	+ 1.6 MHz
1000 A	— 600 kHz	— 5 MHz	- 1.6 MHz
	N/A	N/A	— 7.6 MHz

N/A : Not applicable

Whether using VFO mode, Memory Recall, or the Call channel, the transmit offset direction and amount can be changed on the Main band. If using a split memory channel or split Call channel, Transmit Offset cannot be changed. No offset settings can be made for the Subband since it cannot be used for transmitting.

SELECTING OFFSET DIRECTION

This function sets the transmit frequency either higher (+) or lower (-) than the receive frequency by a fixed amount. Refer to "SELECTING OFFSET VALUES MANUALLY" {page 50} to change the offset amount.

Press [SHIFT].

- The default is "simplex" (no offset).
- Each press of [SHIFT] changes the offset as follows:



If the offset transmit frequency falls outside the transmit band, transmit is inhibited until the transmit frequency is brought within the band limits by one or more of the following methods:

- Move the receive frequency further inside the band.
- Reduce the offset amount ("SELECTING OFFSETS MANUALLY" {page 50}).
- Reverse the offset direction.

AUTOMATIC TRANSMIT OFFSET

The transceiver takes care of setting the required transmit offset automatically when you select a frequency in VFO mode. This function is always active unless the Reverse function is ON {page 51}.

Due to Automatic Offset, a manually assigned offset direction is only effective until the frequency is changed.

U.S.A. and Canada Versions

Automatic Offset for the TM-251A sold in these markets is programmed according to the standard ARRL (American Radio Relay League) Band Plan for repeater offset direction. You can override this programming by following the "SELECTING OFFSET DIRECTION" procedure in the preceding section. Contact your national Amateur Radio association to obtain up-to-date band plans that explain band usage by mode and activity.



S: Simplex

European Versions

The TM-251E Automatic Offset is programmed as follows:



S: Simplex

Automatic Office Iprishe TM-851A sola in mess muncles is propagated accessing to bit uprocom ATPRI. (American Redis Relays becower 85 of Aten to man ater afficial directions, Yog gue overvide the provinimus by following doe 786123. (Mile OF 65 00400 DON' procedure in this precenting astitution contact your concol American Packa association of dottally up-to-date band plana that ampian bars, resp. by meab and activity.



SELECTING OFFSET VALUES MANUALLY

If you need to use a non-standard offset for any reason, a value can be selected from Menu A as follows:

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select "-+" {page 22}.
 - "-+" begins blinking and the current offset value appears.



3 Select an offset value.

 The available selections include any value up to 40 MHz in steps equal to the current VFO step size.

Default: d

(d: TM-251A/E: 600 kHz, TM-451A: 5 MHz, TM-451E: 1.6 MHz)

4 Exit Menu A.

REVERSE FUNCTION

Each press of **[REV]** switches the receive frequency and the transmit frequency. When used while monitoring a repeater, it's possible to check the signal strength of a station accessing the repeater. If the station's signal is strong, it's best to move to a simplex frequency to continue the contact and free-up the repeater.



- If reversal would place the receive frequency outside the receive frequency range, an error beep sounds when [REV] is pressed. No reversal occurs.
- If the transmit frequency would go out of the transmit frequency range if [PTT] were pressed, then pressing [PTT] causes an error beep and Receive is selected.
- Reverse cannot be activated while [PTT] is held down.
- Automatic Offset does not function while Reverse is ON.

TONE ACCESS

Each press of [TONE/CTCSS] changes the Tone and CTCSS functions as follows:

 · ··	W Been	-	

No indicator	Subaudible tone not transmitted and tone squelch not functional.
TONE	Subaudible tone transmitted.
CTCSS	Subaudible tone transmitted and tone squelch functional. This indicator does not appear if the CTCSS unit is not installed.



Selecting a Tone Frequency Selecting a Tone Frequency Selecting a Tone Frequency Selecting a Field Selecting a Tone Frequency Selecting a Field Selecting a Tone Frequency Selecting a Field Selecting Selecting a Field Selecting Sele

Often a Tone frequency is required to access repeaters. For example, 88.5 Hz may be needed in the U.S.A. or Canada, and 1750 Hz is used in Europe. The Tone frequencies listed below can be selected.

No.	Freq (Hz)	No.	Freq (Hz)	No.	Freq (Hz)
01	67.0	14	107.2	27	167.9
02	71.9	15	110.9	28	173.8
03	74.4	16	114.8	29	179.9
04	77.0	17	118.8	30	186.2
05	79.7	18	123.0	31	192.8
06	82.5	19	127.3	32	203.5
07	85.4	20	131.8	33	210.7
08	88.5	21	136.5	34	218.1
09	91.5	22	141.3	35	225.7
10	94.8	23	146.2	36	233.6
11	97.4	24	151.4	37	241.8
12	100.0	25	156.7	38	250.3
13	103.5	26	162.2	(39) ¹	(1750)

¹TM-251E/TM-451E only

The following procedure allows you to select any of the available tones.

1 Press [F], [TONE/CTCSS].

"TONE" blinks and the current Tone frequency appears.



- 2 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP]/[DWN], to select a Tone frequency.
- 3 Press any button to store the frequency and return to the previous mode.

1. Be ransmuthanen in waapong agi af familitatism traquency range 11 (PTT) ware pressed, therapitassi (PTT) causes an error braux and faceye is selecte average partmonet he schroued whate (PTTP) is held down.

Automatic Ottel) deals rist luristice while Beauriss is 1 DN

European Versions

To send 1750 Hz, "1750" must first be selected from the Tone frequency list by using the "Selecting a Tone Frequency" {page 52} procedure.

A 1750 Hz Tone is then transmitted by pressing **[TONE/CTCSS]** or microphone **[PF]**. If you prefer, this function can be assigned to other microphone keys. See "Configuring the PF Keys" {page 70}. Also, if CTCSS is ON, 1750 Hz cannot be selected {page 74}.

Transmit Hold for sending the 1750 Hz repeater access tone can be enabled via Menu B.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 54 {page 24.}.
 - The current 1750 Hz Hold status appears.



- 3 Select a status.
 - OFF: 1750 Hz sent only as long as
 [TONE/CTCSS] is pressed.
 - ON : 1750 Hz sent for 2 seconds continuously.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Note: If the Tone function is assigned to microphone [PF], then [PF] functions the same as [TONE/CTCSS].

AUTOPATCH (U.S.A. and Canada Versions)

Some repeaters offer a service called Autopatch. This feature allows you to dial a telephone number from your transceiver and carry on a telephone conversation. This repeater function cannot be used for commercial transactions, but it can save lives when used appropriately during emergencies.

Autopatch requires the use of a DTMF (Dual Tone Multi-Frequency) keypad on your microphone. The keypad includes the 12 keys found on a push-button telephone plus an additional 4 keys (A, B, C, D). These additional keys are required for various control operations by some repeater systems.

Activating the Microphone Keypad

- 1 Press and hold [PTT].
- 2 Press the numeric keys on the keypad in sequence to send DTMF tones.

Freq (Hz)	1209	1336	1477	1633
697	t on opt nede	2	3	A
770	4	5	6	В
852	7	8	9	С
941	*	0	#	D

DTMF Tones

Note: Some repeaters require a special key sequence to activate Autopatch. Check with the control operator.

Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU

DUAL TONE MULTI-FREQUENCY (DTMF) MEMORY

The following DTMF functions require an MC-45DM/DME DTMF microphone or a TH-7 transceiver.

Making DTMF Calls

To make a DTMF call, hold down the microphone [PTT] and press [0] to [9], [A], [B], [C], [D], [*], or [#].

- The microphone is muted and the corresponding DTMF tones are transmitted.
- If two keys are pressed, only the tone combination for the key pressed first is sent.

Storing DTMF Numbers

Be aware that audible DTMF tones from other transceivers near you may be picked up by your MC-45DM/DME or TH-7 microphone element. If so, this could prevent the following function from working correctly. To store a DTMF number up to a maximum of 15 digits in any of 10 dedicated DTMF memories, follow the procedure below:

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 65 {page 24}.
- 3 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP]/[DWN], to select "P ----".



- 4 Enter the digits of the number to be stored using the keypad.
 - If you enter an incorrect digit, press microphone [CALL] to erase all digits entered, and start again.
 - The non-numeric keys are displayed as follows:
 [A]: A, [B]: b, [C]: C, [D]: d, [*]: E, [#]: F
- 5 Press microphone [PF].

• The last 3 digits entered are visible.



- 6 Press a single key [0] to [9] to store the number in a DTMF memory.
 - The Display reverts to "P - -" again ready for the next DTMF number to be stored.
- 7 Exit Menu B.

Confirming Stored DTMF Numbers

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 65 {page 24}.
- 3 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP]/[DWN], to select "P - -".
- 4 Press microphone [CALL].
 - "- -" disappears.



- 5 Press a single key [0] to [9] to recall the DTMF memory containing the number to confirm.
- 6 Exit Menu B.

Transmitting Stored DTMF Numbers

To transmit a stored DTMF number, follow the procedure below:

- 1 Press [PTT] + [PF].
 - "P" appears.



2 Press a single key [0] to [9] to recall the DTMF memory containing the number to transmit.

SCAN

Scan is a useful feature for hands-off monitoring of your favorite frequencies. After becoming comfortable with how to use all types of Scan, the monitoring flexibility gained will increase your operating efficiency.

This transceiver provides 5 types of Scan as follows:

Scan Type	Purpose			
Memory Scan	Quick activity update of your favorite frequencies.			
Band Scan	General update on band activity.			
Programmable Band Scan	Similar to Band Scan except over a narrower segment of the band.			
Call/VFO Scan	Monitor the Call channel plus any VFO frequency.			
Call/Memory Scan	Monitor the Call channel plus your favorite frequency.			

Note:

- Remember to adjust the squelch threshold level {page 28} before using Scan.
- Always turn OFF Tone Alert {page 86}, Monitor {page 70}, and Page {page 79} before using Scan.
- When using S-meter Squelch, Scan stops when the received signal strength matches or exceeds the S-meter setting. Scan resumes 2 seconds after the signal level drops below the S-meter setting.
- For CTCSS operation {page 74}, Scan stops and the squelch opens only for signals that contain the same CTCSS tone that is stored in your transceiver.
- For DTSS operation {page 75}, Scan stops for any signal received; however, the squelch opens only for signals that contain the same DTSS code that is stored in your transceiver.
- When both CTCSS and DTSS are ON, Scan stops for signals the contain the matching CTCSS tone. However, the squelch opens only when the matching DTSS code is received.

SCAN RESUME METHODS

Before using Scan, it's necessary to decide under what condition you want your transceiver to continue scanning after detecting and stopping for a signal. You can choose Time-operated Scan or Carrier-operated Scan. The default is Time-operated Scan.

Time-Operated Scan

Your transceiver stops scanning after detecting a signal, remains there for approximately 5 seconds, and then continues to scan even if the signal is still present.

Carrier-Operated Scan

Your transceiver stops scanning after detecting a signal and remains on the same frequency until the signal drops out. There is a 2 second delay between signal drop-out and scan resumption to allow time for any responding stations to begin transmitting.

:930N

- Turning the Tuning control clockwise or pressing microphone
 [UP] after a signal that has stopped Scan clears, causes
 scanning to resume immediately upward.
- Turning the Tuning control counterclockwise, or pressing microphone [DWN] after a signal that has stopped Scan clears, causes scanning to resume immediately downward.

SELECTING SCAN RESUME METHOD

Use the following procedure to switch your transceiver between Time-operated Scan and Carrier-operated Scan.

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select "CO" {page 22}.
- "CO" begins blinking and the current CO selection appears.

B OVER 11/ -00 DSELLI

3 Select a Scan Resume method.

- The available selections are CO (carrier-operated).
- Default: TO
- 4 Exit Menu A.
- "CO" remains ON if Carrier-operated Scan was selected.

MEMORY SCAN

Memory Scan allows all memory channels containing data to be scanned regardless from which band the frequencies were stored.

1 Press [MR] (1 s).

- Scan starts with the channel last recalled, then scans through the memory channels in the same direction last used for scanning.
- The default direction is downward through the channels.
- 2 To reverse the scan direction, turn the Tuning control or press microphone [UP]/[DWN].
 - Upward scan: Turn Tuning clockwise, or Press microphone [UP].
 - Downward scan: Turn Tuning counterclockwise, or Press microphone [DWN].
- 3 To cancel Memory Scan, press any key excluding the microphone keypad keys.

Note: At least 2 or more memory channels must contain data for scan to function. Also, the squelch must be closed for Scan to function {page 28}.

Locking-Out Memory Channels

Memory channels that you prefer not to monitor while scanning can be locked-out. Lock-out any memory channel with the following procedure:

- 1 Press [MR] to select Memory Recall.
- 2 Select the memory channel to be locked-out using the Tuning control or microphone [UP]/[DWN].
- 3 Press [LOW] (1 s) to lock-out the selected channel.
 - A "star" icon appears above the memory channel number to indicate the channel has been locked-out.
 - By default, all memory channels are not locked out.

Lock-out for an individual channel can be canceled by repeating the above procedure.

BAND SCAN of the Baldemon por 9 priel a

Band Scan allows you to scan all frequencies from the lowest frequency to the highest frequency on each band that your transceiver is capable of receiving. The currently selected frequency step size for each band is used.

- 1 Press [VFO] to select VFO mode.
- 2 Select the band that you want to scan by pressing [F], [REV].
- 3 Press [VFO] (1 s), and Scan starts at the frequency currently displayed.
 - The decimal starts blinking to indicate scanning is in progress.
 - The scan direction is the same as last used.
 - The default direction is downward in frequency.



- 4 To reverse the scan direction, turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP]/[DWN].
 - Upward scan : Turn Tuning clockwise, or press microphone [UP].
 - Downward scan: Turn Tuning counterclockwise, or press microphone [DWN].

5 To cancel Band Scan, press any key excluding the microphone DTMF keypad keys.

PROGRAMMABLE BAND SCAN

This type of scan is similar to Band Scan except the programmable aspect allows you to set scan limits within the bands that can be selected by the transceiver.

Setting Scan Limits

- 1 Press [VFO] to select VFO mode.
- 2 Select the band on which you want to set the Band Scan limits by pressing [F], [REV].
- 3 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B, then select Menu No. 61 {page 24}.
 - The current upper limit appears.
- 4 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP] or [DWN], to select the desired upper limit.



- 5 Select Menu B, No. 60.
 - The current lower limit appears.
- 6 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP] or [DWN], to select the desired lower limit.



7 Exit Menu B.

Note:

- The upper limit is set first above; however, either lower or upper limit may be set first provided the upper limit is placed in Menu B, No. 61 and the lower limit is placed in Menu B, No. 60.
- > The lower limit must be lower in frequency than the upper limit.
- To reset the limits to their default values, you can do a Partial or Full Reset {page 46}.

145.500 states

Using Programmable Band Scan

- 1 Select a frequency between the programmed scan limits. You may also choose a frequency equal to one of the limits.
 - If you select a frequency that is outside the programmed scan limits, the transceiver will start Band Scan automatically instead of Programmable Band Scan.
- 2 Press [VFO] (1 s), and Scan starts at the frequency currently displayed.
 - The decimal starts blinking to indicate scanning is in progress.
 - · The scan direction is the same as last used.
 - The default direction is downward in frequency.
- 3 To reverse the scan direction, turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP]/[DWN].
 - Upward scan: Turn Tuning clockwise, or press microphone [UP].
 - Downward scan: Turn Tuning counterclockwise, or press microphone [DWN].
- 4 To cancel Programmable Band Scan, press any key excluding the microphone DTMF keypad keys.

Note: Squelch must be closed for Scan to function {page 28}.

60

CALL/VFO SCAN

Use Call/VFO scan to monitor both the Call channel and the current VFO frequency.

- 1 Press [VFO].
- 2 Press microphone [CALL] (1 s).
- 3 To cancel Call/VFO Scan, press any key other than the microphone DTMF keypad keys.





References

- Instanding the state of the sta

CALL/MEMORY SCAN

Use Call/Memory Scan to monitor both the Call channel and the memory channel last used.

- 1 Press [MR].
- 2 Press microphone [CALL] (1 s).
- 3 To cancel Call/Memory Scan, press any key other than the microphone DTMF keypad keys.

[WO.]] [9] 221

- "LOCK" appears when the "Doction, at Look tetration is QM
- Bach Imp the key worknation is pressed, the Softwirk on the transferrer except [PWR] toggle hetware looked Ind. Journal



AUXILIARY FUNCTIONS

LOCK

Occasionally, you may want to lock the buttons, keys and the Tuning control to prevent accidentally changing any transceiver settings. This transceiver has 2 lock functions for this purpose.

Transceiver Lock

Press [F], [LOW].

- "LOCK" appears when the Transceiver Lock function is ON.
- Each time this key combination is pressed, the buttons on the transceiver except [PWR] toggle between locked and unlocked.

LOCK			-		
	14	4	5	34	
			5 7	. OVER	

The following buttons and controls on the transceiver function normally even when Transceiver Lock is ON:

- [F]
- [PWR]
- VOL control
- SQL control
- Microphone Lock

Slide the Lock switch on the rear of the microphone to "LOCK".

- Slide the Lock switch back to the original position when you want to disable Microphone Lock.
- The DTMF keypad and [PTT] function normally even when Microphone Lock is ON.

AUTOMATIC POWER OFF (APO)

After a programmable time period elapses with no key entries, APO turns OFF the power; however, 1 minute before the power turns OFF, "APO" starts blinking and a series of warning tones sound.

If the squelch opens or any keys are pressed during the time period while APO is ON, the timer resets. When the squelch closes or key entry stops, the timer begins counting again from 0. When Tone Alert is switched ON {page 86}, APO still turns OFF the power if no key entry is made for 24 hours.

Activate APO by using the following procedure:

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select "APO" {page 22}.
 - "APO" starts blinking and the current APO status appears.



- 3 Select a timer value.
 - The available selections are OFF, 60, 120, and 180 minutes.
 - Default: OFF

4 Exit Menu A.

· "APO" remains ON if a timer value was selected.

To restore power after APO has been activated, press [PWR] twice.

Note:

- APO cannot be turned OFF if the Display Dimmer is OFF.
- Switching OFF the Dimmer while APO is OFF causes APO to be set to 180 minutes. If APO was set for 60 or 120 minutes, the current APO setting remains in effect.

BEEP" stars birkers and blendment.Bilderestate

and Downloaded by

RadioAmateur.EU

BEEP TONE

The transceiver beeps each time you press a button or key. Also, pressing **[PTT]** generates a beep any time transmission is not possible on the frequency selected. For example, the transceiver beeps when **[PTT]** is pressed while the Sub-band is selected or while a transmit offset is selected that places the transmit frequency outside the transceiver's transmit band. Beep volume can be varied by turning the **VOL** control.

If you prefer, you can cancel Beep for silent operation.

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select "BEEP" {page 22}.
 - "BEEP" starts blinking and the current Beep status appears.



- 3 Select a status.
 - OFF: Disables Beep.
 - ON: Enables Beep.
 - Default: ON
- 4 Exit Menu A.

DISPLAY DIMMER

The Display illumination can be varied to suit the lighting conditions where you are operating. Select the brightness level that provides the best Display visibility.

If the Display Dimmer is switched OFF, APO switches ON automatically with a timer value of 180 minutes (3 hours). After this time passes, the power is switched OFF. Switching ON the transceiver again restores the default brightness of "d2".

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select "DIM" {page 22}.
 - "DIM" starts blinking and the current Dimmer level appears.



- 3 Select a level.
 - The available selections are d1, d2, d3, d4, and OFF in descending order of brightness.
 - Default: d2
- 4 Exit Menu A.

DISPLAY MODE

While using Tone/CTCSS, DTSS or Page, there are several options available for how information appears on the Main Display and the smaller Sub-display. Review the following chart to decide the arrangement you prefer, then select your choice from Menu A.

Menu A Selection	Main Display	Sub-display
OFF	Operating frequency	OFF
Sub 1	Operating frequency	Tone/CTCSS frequency or DTSS code or Page code
Sub 2	Tone/CTCSS frequency or DTSS code or Page code	• Operating frequency ¹

¹ If Tone/CTCSS, DTSS, and Page are OFF, the operating frequency appears on the Main Display.

Note: Both Display mode and Full Duplex {page 91} cannot be activated at the same time.

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select the Display mode {page 22}.
 - The current Display status appears.



- 3 Select your choice for the Display mode.
 - The available selections are OFF, Sub-display 1, and Sub-display 2.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu A.

If using more than 1 of the 3 functions (Tone/CTCSS, DTSS, Page), the function activated last will have its parameter displayed when using Sub 1 or Sub 2 mode.

For example while using Sub 2, if Tone is switched ON followed by DTSS, the current DTSS code will appear on the Main Display and the operating frequency will appear on the Sub-display. The Tone frequency would not be visible. To display the Tone frequency on the Main Display, disable Tone then re-enable Tone. This action effectively makes Tone the last function selected. The DTSS code will not be visible now.
Note:

- If using Sub 2 while Tone is ON, the Tone/CTCSS frequency must be selected by turning the Tuning control or pressing microphone [UP]/[DWN]. You cannot select a new Tone/CTCSS frequency by using [F], [TONE/CTCSS].
- To change the operating frequency while using Sub 2, first press [VFO], or switch OFF the Tone/CTCSS and DTSS/Page functions before attempting to change the frequency.
- If Sub 1 or Sub 2 is selected after both Tone/CTCSS and Page/DTSS are ON, the Page/DTSS code is given priority. In this case, press [TONE/CTCSS] to switch Tone OFF and then ON again before attempting to change the Tone/CTCSS frequency.
- When using Sub 2 with Page ON, you can change the Page Memory after pressing [F], [DTSS]. When the small "P" begins blinking, use the Tuning control or microphone [UP]/[DWN] to change the Page memory. To lock-out the selected Page memory, press [MR] or microphone [MR]. Pressing any key other than Front Panel [MR] or microphone [UP]/[DWN]/[MR], or simply waiting for 10 seconds, finalizes the new Page memory selection.

If Using Tride theminal the 340 billions (Tane CTUSS) DTSS, Page), the function activated bat withinave its parameter distrayed when using Sub 1 or Sub 2 more.

For example white using Set 2, if Tone is switched UN followed by DTSS, the current DTSS code will enricer on the Mala Display and the optimating tringenery workband by on the Sub-doplay. The Tone frequency workband by worklin. To display the Tone trequency workband by Display, deable Tone then re-enable Tone. This action affectively makes Tone the tast function selected. This DTSS code will not be visible now.

DISPLAY DEMONSTRATION MODE

Initiating the Display Demonstration mode causes the following sequence to start:

- The normal Display appears with maximum illumination after power is switched ON.
- Ten seconds after power ON, all Display segments light, then the segments randomly disappear segment by segment until the Display is blank.
- A series of 3 different messages appear with each message blinking on the Display for about 10 seconds.

This cycle repeats until the Display Demonstration mode is deactivated. The transceiver can be used in the demonstration mode, if desired. Using any buttons or controls restores the normal Display immediately. If there is no button or key entry, or Tuning control adjustment, for more than 10 seconds, the transceiver reverts back to the Display Demonstration mode.

Note: To exit from this mode requires either a Partial Reset or Full Reset {page 46}. Switching OFF the transceiver power does not cancel the mode. Also, this mode cannot be used with Channel Display {page 45}.

Press **[DTSS] + POWER ON** to activate Display Demonstration mode.

A LINE MANUAL

REMOTE CONTROL

This feature allows numerous transceiver functions to be changed conveniently from a microphone such as the MC-45DM or MC-45DME without using the Front Panel buttons or controls. These microphones are equipped with a DTMF keypad that is used in conjunction with other keys and buttons on the microphone to generate the commands that control the transceiver.

Alternatively, the TH-7 Dual Bander can be used as the controlling mechanism in place of a keypad-equipped microphone. The TH-7 is a compact, handy FM transceiver available in some areas only. Be aware that audible DTMF tones from other transceivers near you may be picked up by your MC-45DM/45DME or TH-7 microphone element. If so, this could prevent the following functions from working correctly.

Note:

- Connecting an external unit such as the TH-7 causes your transceiver to switch to EXT control mode. Disconnecting the external unit causes the transceiver to return to Microphone Remote Control.
- U.S.A. Version only: It is not legal to transmit control codes on the 144 MHz band. Transmit control codes only on the 440 MHz band.

Menu B No. 50	Receive Mode	Transmit Mode
OFF	Turns OFF Remote Control.	Allows DTMF tone
ON	Allows Remote Control of the Front Panel. [A] is the ENTER key: • VFO mode → Direct digit-by-digit frequency entry • Memory Recall → Channel number entry	transmission: 1 Press [PTT] + [PF]. 2 Enter DTMF memory number.

Turning the Remote Control function ON causes the Meter scale to blink.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 50 {page 24}.
 - The current Remote Control status appears.



- 3 Select a status.
 - See chart above.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Note: Remote Control cannot be used if Full Duplex or External Control via a TH-7 is being used.

REMOTE FUNCTIONS USING MC-45DM/DME

When your transceiver is configured for Front Panel Remote Control, the keypad can be used to control the functions as shown in the accompanying diagram.

The keys on the microphone keypad have duplicate functions of the equivalent buttons on the Front Panel of the transceiver.

Note:

- To activate the functions shown in the upper third of each square in the diagram, press [D] first.
- When VOLUME or SQUELCH are ON, vary the volume and squelch threshold by pressing [*] and [#].
- Both VOLUME and SQUELCH cannot be activated at the same time. Only one of the 2 functions can be ON at any time.

And the second of the second o





Configuring the PF Keys

The Programmable Function (PF) keys are the horizontal row of 4 keys located on the face of the microphone. These keys are identified as follows:

Key General Label Key Name		Default Function	To Restore Default Function		
PF	PF1	Monitor ¹	[F] + POWER ON		
MR	PF2	Memory Recall	Follow the procedure below.		
VFO	PF3	VFO Select	Follow the procedure below.		
CALL	PF4	Call Channel	[SHIFT]+ POWER ON		

¹TM-251/451E: Tone function

If you prefer, other functions can be assigned to the PF keys:

1 Press one of the following key combinations depending on which key you want to reassign:

[PF] + POWER ON, or Microphone [MR] + POWER ON, or Microphone [VFO] + POWER ON, or [CALL] + POWER ON

• "PF1", "PF2", "PF3", or "PF4" appears.

- 2 Press the key on the Front Panel that you want to assign to the microphone PF key pressed in Step 1.
 - The Front Panel key is now assigned to the PF key.
 - Also, the Front Panel key will still function normally after "copying" its function to a PF key.

Note:

- The function of the [F] key cannot be assigned using the above procedure. To assign the [F] key function to PF1, press [TONE/CTCSS] + POWER ON.
- If you decide to restore a default function, follow "To Restore Default Function" instructions in the chart for the function that you want to restore, or simply do a Full Reset {page 46}.
- After assigning [SHIFT], [DTSS], or [LOW] to a PF key, pressing the PF key for more than 1 second starts the Playback, Page, or Lock-out function respectively.

Monitor Function

Monitor allows you to override any squelch systems being used so activity on a frequency can be heard. This is handy to quickly listen to a frequency without actually changing the squelch setting or disabling the squelch system.

Press microphone **[PF]** to toggle the Monitor function ON and OFF.

REMOTE FUNCTIONS USING TH-7

The transceiver can be controlled with the TH-7 simply by connecting the cable supplied with the TH-7 between the transceivers. The TH-7 is also useful as a speakermicrophone for the transceiver. See the TH-7 instruction manual for details. The Remote Control settings in Menu B, No. 50 do not affect operation of the TH-7.

You can assign the functions of the keys on the transceiver to the PF (Programmable Function) keys on the TH-7.

You can also assign the following key functions:

- Functions of keys, other than [F], [PWR] and the Tuning control.
- Functions initiated by pressing [F], [KEY].
- Functions initiated by pressing [F] + [KEY].

You cannot assign the following key functions:

- Functions initiated by pressing [KEY] (1 s).
- Functions initiated by pressing [KEY] + POWER ON.
- Microphone key functions

When using a TH-7 for Remote Control, switch ON the Microphone Connector Receive Audio (RD output) function. This function is controlled via Menu B, No. 58. The default is ON. The DTMF dialer cannot be used from a TH-7.

KEYPAD DIRECT ENTRY

The MC-45DM/DME numeric keys can be used to enter either frequencies or memory channel numbers directly. For this, Menu B, No. 50 must be set to ON. The key that instructs the transceiver to prepare for direct entry is **[A]**.

 Menu B, No. 50 set to ON → [A] functions as the ENTER key.

Frequency Entry

Entering the desired frequency directly via the keypad can be the fastest way of selecting a different frequency especially when a small frequency step has been selected. If the new frequency is hundreds of kHz or more from the current frequency, and you don't have the new frequency stored in any memory channels, direct entry may be the quickest way to select your frequency.

1 Press [VFO] to select VFO mode.

2 Press [A].

- Microphone [A] is the ENTER key while Menu B, No. 50 is ON.
- "-" indicators appear. The transceiver is ready to receive frequency digits from the microphone.



3 Press keys [0] to [9] for the frequency you want.

- Enter the digits in order from the most significant down to the least significant.
- Pressing keys other than [0] to [9] or [A] cancels direct entry and restores VFO mode.
- For versions with receiver coverage wider than 10 MHz, the 10 MHz digit must be entered. Otherwise, begin entering from the 1 MHz digit.
- Except for the 1 kHz digit, entering a digit that is outside the allowable range causes the nearest digit within range to be displayed. For the 1 kHz digit, pressing [0] to [4] selects "0" and pressing [5] to [9] selects "5".
- When the current step size is 5 kHz, 10 kHz, 15 kHz, or 20 kHz, enter numeric values down to the 1 kHz digit. Enter either 0 or 5 for the 1 kHz digit.
- When the current step size is 12.5 kHz or 25 kHz, entering the 10 kHz digit completes frequency setting. The 10 kHz and subsequent digits are set according to which key is pressed for the 10 kHz digit as shown in the chart.

10 kHz Key	Frequency (kHz)	10 kHz Key	Frequency (kHz)
0	00	5	50
1	12.5	6	62.5
2	25	7	75
3	37.5	8	87.5
4	37.5	9	87.5

Note:

- If any key other than [0] to [9] or [A] is pressed, or if the next entry is not made within 10 seconds, the previous frequency will be restored.
- If [A] is pressed while entering the frequency, the new data is accepted for the digits entered and the previous data remains unchanged for the digits not yet entered.
- Turning the Tuning control, or pressing microphone [UP]/[DWN], while entering the frequency cancels the new numeric data entered, and raises or lowers the previously displayed frequency.

When young is TH- For Herbitte Constrat States (ONThe Microsoverse Connector Receive Apple 112 Quantity Isoration. This function is controlled via Nene B. Nor 56 The default is CN. The CONF dualor countril be used from a Tet-7

Memory Channel Entry

Memory Channel Entry is similar to Frequency Entry except this function is used when Memory Recall is selected. If you want to choose a memory channel quickly without scrolling through many other channels, this is the method to use.

- 1 Press [MR] to select Memory Recall.
- 2 Press [A].
 - Microphone [A] is the ENTER key while Menu B, No. 50 is ON.
 - "--" appears indicating the transceiver is ready to receive memory channel digits from the microphone.



- 3 Enter a memory channel from 1 to 40 ([0], [1] to [4], [0]).
 - Pressing keys other than [0] to [9] or [A] cancels direct entry and restores Memory Recall.
 - If your transceiver is equipped with an optional ME-1 Expansion Unit, input 3 digits for the memory channel number.

The transceiver automatically switches to the new memory channel after entry of the last digit.

Monitoring is lass timing where the GIGBS since you hear only those stations on a period for frequency that are transmisting the GIGSE transition you (IEA) selector constraint materials of TTT) allow (23TO) public set of the GIGSE transmission of the set of the set of the GIGSE transmission of the set of the SELECTING CTCSS FREQUENCIES and all

- Refer to the bhirt of hequencies available and the multipropedure for selecting the desired frequencyclicit - h. page 52
- See Strategy and the second of the second s second sec

Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU

CONTINUOUS TONE CODED SQUELCH SYSTEM (CTCSS)

The CTCSS feature is available only when the TSU-8 CTCSS unit is installed.

CTCSS functions by using subaudible tones that are superimposed by a transmitter on a transmitted signal to control a receiver's squelch. When used in combination with the noise squelch, CTCSS provides a simple method to selectively choose which stations will be heard. This transceiver offers a total of 38 standardized CTCSS frequencies.

Monitoring is less tiring when using CTCSS since you hear only those stations on a particular frequency that are transmitting the CTCSS tone that you have selected.

SELECTING CTCSS FREQUENCIES

Refer to the chart of frequencies available and the procedure for selecting the desired frequency on page 52.

When the content step size is 10 5 kitship 25 kits, estimate the 10 kHz digit completes 1 screensy setting. The 10 kHz and subsequent multi-time set according to which key is pre-sed for the 10 kHz digit as shown in the chart

USING CTCSS

To switch ON CTCSS, repeatedly press [TONE/CTCSS] until "CTCSS" appears on the Display. Each press of [TONE/CTCSS] changes the Display as below:



No indicator	Subaudible tone not transmitted and tone squelch not functional.
TONE	Subaudible tone transmitted.
CTCSS	Subaudible tone transmitted and tone squelch functional. This indicator does not appear if the CTCSS unit is not installed.

Note:

- When using DTSS or Page with CTCSS, the squelch opens only if the correct CTCSS tone is received and the received DTSS or Page code matches the code stored in your transceiver.
- If CTCSS and Tone Alert are ON, there is no speaker output except the alarm tone even if a signal is received with the correct CTCSS frequency.

DUAL TONE SQUELCH SYSTEM (DTSS)

DTSS provides a more refined method than CTCSS to selectively communicate with specific stations. A total of 1000 3-digit DTMF (Dual Tone Multi-Frequency) codes are available to be used as addresses for stations with which you want to communicate. These codes can be changed easily and regularly as required. Due to the quantity of different codes, large networks can be set up that use DTSS for selective calling and receiving. By including group codes in the network plan, sub-groups within the network can be contacted without disturbing others monitoring the same frequency.

If your needs are simpler, DTSS also serves a useful purpose when you only want direct communication with a few close friends on your favorite frequency. A good example of this application is at Hamventions when a particular frequency can be virtually unusable due to overcrowding. If your group switches ON DTSS, your squelch only opens when a call is received encoded with the same code that is stored in your transceiver. If no signal is received for more than 2 seconds after DTSS has opened the squelch, the squelch then closes. Anytime you want to monitor all activity on the channel, you simply switch OFF DTSS.

ACTIVATING DTSS

To switch ON DTSS, press [DTSS].

- "DTSS" appears when DTSS is ON.
- Each press of [DTSS] toggles the DTSS function ON and OFF.



Pressing **[PTT]** automatically sends your DTSS code. Pressing **[DTSS]** while **[PTT]** is held down, resends your code with the exception of European versions using the Tone function.

Note:

- When [DTSS] is pressed with Page ON, Page is automatically switched OFF, and DTSS is switched ON.
- Both DTSS status and a DTSS code can be stored in a memory channel or the Call channel. Further, when recalling either a memory channel or the Call channel with DTSS status ON while using the VFO with Page switched ON, Page is given priority and the DTSS status switches OFF.
- The microphone is inhibited while the DTSS code is transmitted.
- If DTSS and Tone Alert are ON, there is no speaker output except the alarm tone even if a signal is received with the correct DTSS code.

STORING DTSS CODES

You can store a DTSS code from 000 to 999 by using the Tuning control or the microphone. Be aware that audible DTMF tones from other transceivers near you may be picked up by your MC-45DM/DME or TH-7 microphone element. If so, this could prevent the following function from working correctly.

- 1 Press [VFO] to select VFO mode.
- 2 Press [DTSS] to turn ON DTSS.
 - "DTSS" appears.



- 3 Press [F], [DTSS] to activate Code Select.
 - "C" and "DTSS" start blinking.



4 Select a 3-digit number for the DTSS code by turning the Tuning control or by pressing microphone [UP]/[DWN]. Alternatively, if your microphone is equipped with a DTMF keypad, the DTSS code also can be entered by using the keypad numeric keys. Press the 3 numeric keys in sequence for the code you want and ignore Step 5.

5 Press [DTSS].

• The VFO mode is restored.

Note: If you press keys other than the microphone DTMF numeric keys, or if you do not make the entry in Step 4 within 10 seconds, the VFO mode is restored. Digits already entered will be stored.

DTSS AND REPEATERS

Pressing **[PTT]** transmits the DTSS signal after a short delay. This delay helps avoid losing DTSS data when using repeaters with long response times that may miss receiving a portion of the DTSS code.

The delay time is 350 ms during simplex operation.

When using a transmit offset or a split frequency, you can change 350 ms (default) to 550 ms.

1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.

- 2 Select Menu No. 53 {page 24}.
 - The current Delay Time appears.



- 3 Select a time value.
 - The times available are 350 or 550 ms.
 - Default: 350 ms
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Note:

- > DTSS cannot be used with some repeaters.
- The delay time selected using Menu No. 53 also applies to Message Playback Control.

MESSAGE PLAYBACK CONTROL VIA DTSS

Message Playback Control is available only on U.S.A., Canada, some European, and some General versions. Check with your local **KENWOOD** dealer for specific information. This useful function allows you to send a specific pre-programmed DTSS code to your transceiver that triggers the transceiver to switch to Transmit and playback the contents of its message memory. Wherever you are, as long as you can transmit a signal that can be received by your transceiver that has the Message Playback Control function enabled, you can retrieve your messages. Refer to "MESSAGE RECORDING" {page 88} for more information on the record/playback functions.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 72 {page 24}.
 - The current Message Playback Control status appears.



- 3 Select a status.
 - OFF: DTSS code will not initiate message memory playback.
 - ON: Message Playback is possible by sending correct DTSS code.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Setting Message Playback DTSS Code

This procedure allows you to change the default DTSS code required to use the Message Playback function.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 73 {page 24}.
 - The current Message Playback DTSS code appears.



- 3 Select a code using the Tuning control or the microphone [UP]/[DWN] buttons.
 - Alternatively, if your microphone is equipped with a DTMF keypad, the DTSS code also can be entered by using the keypad numeric keys. Press the 3 numeric keys in sequence for the code you want.
 - Default: 919
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Note: If the Message Playback DTSS code is the same as the DTSS code for operating, the Message Playback code is given priority. However, if the same codes are set and the Message Playback function is switched OFF, the operating DTSS code is given priority.



PAGE

OVERVIEW

Similar to DTSS, Page uses DTMF codes to address a single station or a group of stations. Page is useful when waiting to receive a call from a specific station. A common Group Page code and individual Station codes should be agreed on in advance. You can select codes from the range 000 to 999 inclusive.

Unlike DTSS, Page offers the added benefit of identifying who called you. The calling station's code appears on the target transceiver's display. If called with an individual Station code, that station's code appears; if called with a Group code, the Group code appears. This characteristic of Page helps reduce the activity level on a frequency when operators are temporarily absent from their stations. There is no longer a need for repeated calls when your target station is not listening. On return to his or her operating position, their transceiver display will show your Station code. They will know immediately that you called.

PAGE CODE MEMORY

The transceiver has 11 Page code memories in total.

You can use the Group code or Station color immediately that was prored or selected test.

Α	Stores your Station code.
da 0 a berole abo brone abo	Stores the calling station's code. The transceiver automatically stores this code while in Receive. You also can use the stored code to respond to the other station.
1 to 9	Stores Group codes or Station codes that you want to call.

STORING PAGE CODES

Be aware that audible DTMF tones from other transceivers near you may be picked up by your MC-45DM/DME or TH-7 microphone element. If so, this could prevent the following function from working correctly. To save the desired Page codes, use the following procedure:

- 1 Press [DTSS] (1 s) to switch ON Page.
 - "PAG" appears when the Page function is ON.
- 2 Press [F], [DTSS] to activate Code Select.
 - "P zzz" appears where "zzz" is the code stored in the currently selected memory. "---" indicates no codes have been stored previously.
 - The small Page memory "P" and "PAG" start blinking. The number following the blinking "P" is the Page code memory number ranging from 0 to 9, and A.

- 3 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP]/[DWN], to select Page memory A.
 - Alternatively, if your microphone is equipped with a DTMF keypad, the Page memory can be entered by using the keypad numeric keys including **[A]**. After entering the Page memory, the Page code stored in that memory appears. "---" appears when no code is stored. Jump to Step 5 below.



- 4 Press [DTSS].
 - Pressing [DTSS] shifts the transceiver between Page code entry and Page code memory number modes.
 - The large Page code "P" and "PAG" start blinking.
- 5 Select a 3-digit number (000 to 999) for your Station code by turning the Tuning control or by pressing microphone [UP]/[DWN].
 - Alternatively, if your microphone is equipped with a DTMF keypad, the Page code also can be entered by using the keypad numeric keys. Press the 3 numeric keys in sequence for the code you want. Jump to step 7 below.



- 6 Press [DTSS].
 - This stores your Station code in Page memory A.
- 7 Select Page memory 1 to 9 by turning the Tuning control, or by pressing microphone [UP]/[DWN].
 - Alternatively, the keypad may be used as in Step 3. Jump to Step 9.



- 8 Press [DTSS].
- 9 Select the 3-digit Group code or Station code that you want to program.
 - Again, the Tuning control or microphone can be used to enter the code as in Step 5. Press [DTSS].
 - The keypad can be used as in Step 5.
 - To store additional Group or Station codes, repeat Steps 7 to 9.



10 To restore the Display, press any button except [MR], [DTSS], microphone [UP]/[DWN], or the microphone numeric keys.

You can use the Group code or Station code immediately that was stored or selected last.

CALLING DOD comparison with 0 is prevised at

- 1 Tune to the prearranged frequency.
- 2 Press [DTSS] (1 s).
 - "PAG" appears.
 - Repeating this step toggles the Page function ON and OFF.
- 3 Press [F], [DTSS] to select Code Select.
 - The small Page memory "P" and "PAG" start blinking.
- 4 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP]/[DWN], to select the Page memory where the desired Group code or Station code has been stored.
 - Alternatively, if your microphone is equipped with a DTMF keypad, the Page memory also can be entered by using the keypad numeric keys. Press the numeric key for the memory you want.
 - If you have not stored the desired Page code in a memory from 1 to 9, select memory 0 and store the Page code at this time.
- 5 To restore the Display, press any button except [MR] or [DTSS].

- 6 Press and hold [PTT].
 - The Group code (or Station code) and your Station code are transmitted.



Pressing **[PTT]** automatically sends the Page data; however, pressing **[DTSS]** while **[PTT]** is held down, resends the data with the exception of European versions using the Tone function.

Note:

- When Page is ON, Scan cannot be used.
- When Page is ON, choosing the VFO, the Call channel, or a memory channel does not affect the Page status. Page remains ON.
- When Page is switched ON while DTSS is ON, DTSS is switched OFF automatically.

Press (PTT) while "P" is birting to teach of the hold to the calling party.

Matter Plage cardnot be aped with move Intersher

RECEIVING

- 1 Tune to the prearranged frequency.
- 2 Press [DTSS] (1 s).
 - "PAG" appears.

You are ready to receive a call addressed with your Station code or a Group code. If no signal is received for more than 2 seconds after a Page has opened the squelch, the squelch then closes.

Receiving a Call with your Station Code

When a signal is received encoded with your Station code, the squelch opens and you hear an alert tone from the speaker. In addition, the Display shows "P0" and the calling station's code.



Press [PTT] while "P" is blinking to respond to the calling party.

Receiving a Call with a Group Code

When a signal is received encoded with the correct Group code, the squelch opens and you hear an alert tone from the speaker. In addition, the Display shows the received Group code and in which memory (1 to 9) that Group code has been stored.



Press **[PTT]** while "P" is blinking to respond to the calling party.

Note:

- "Err" appears on the Display if your transceiver fails to receive the Page code correctly.
- The microphone is inhibited while the Page code is transmitted.
- If Page and Tone Alert are ON, there is no speaker output except the alarm tone even if a signal is received with the correct Page code.

Introduce holiog vice szerig verigijo and engisen of O To noslore the Disolary, pressient tertios (SETO) to [MR], [DTBS], microphone (UP)/[DWN], or the microphone numeric keys.

You can use the Group code or station code introduciely that was stored or exected land

PAGE ANSWER-BACK

Page Answer-back is a confirmation signal consisting of your Station code sent by your station back to the station that initiated a Page call. The purpose is to inform the other station that your station received the Page call. Your station only sends the Answer-back signal if the station that paged you used a Page code that matched your Station code or Group code, and you have Page Answer-back turned ON.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 71 {page 24}.
 - The current Page Answer-back status appears.



- 3 Select a status.
 - OFF: No answer-back signal sent.
 - ON: Answer-back signal sent under conditions described above.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu B.

PAGE CODE AND REPEATERS

Pressing **[PTT]** transmits the Page code after a short delay. This delay helps avoid losing Page data when using repeaters with long response times that may miss receiving a portion of the Page code.

The delay time is 350 ms during simplex operation.

When using a transmit offset or a split frequency, you can change 350 ms (default) to 550 ms.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 53 {page 24}.
 - The current Delay Time appears.



- 3 Select a time value.
 - The times available are 350 or 550 ms.
 - Default: 350 ms
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Note: Page cannot be used with some repeaters.

Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU

LOCKING-OUT CODES

The following explains how to inhibit the transceiver from receiving specific Page codes. Although the codes are locked-out from the receiver, the transmitter still transmits a Page on the locked out channels.

- 1 Press [DTSS] (1 s).
 - "PAG" appears.
- 2 Press [F], [DTSS] to select Code Select.
 - The small Page memory "P" and "PAG" start blinking.
- 3 Turn the Tuning control, or press microphone [UP]/[DWN], to display the Page code you want to lock-out.
- 4 Press [MR].
 - A "star" icon appears above the number to indicate the channel has been locked-out.



- 5 To restore the Display, press any button except [MR] or [DTSS].
 - The lock-out "star" disappears.

Note: You cannot lock-out Page memory 0 or A.

AUTO PAGE CANCEL

After successfully paging another station, it is useful to turn OFF Page to eliminate sending a Page code each time you transmit. Auto Page Cancel handles this situation automatically when a station you called responds using the correct Page code to open your transceiver's squelch. On your next transmission, your transceiver then switches OFF your transceiver's Page function.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 51 {page 24}.
 - The current Auto Page Cancel status appears.



- 3 Select a status.
 - OFF: Does not affect Page status.
 - ON: Switches OFF Page after transmission.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu B.

OPEN PAGE TRALA BUOT

When both this function and Page are ON, any signal opens the squelch; however, if a correct Page code is received, the calling station's code appears on the Display. This feature is beneficial when you want to generally monitor activity on a frequency but you want to be especially sure not to miss a friend's call.

1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.

- 2 Select Menu No. 52 {page 24}.
 - The current Open Page status appears.



- 3 Select a status.
 - OFF: Disables Open Page.
 - ON: Enables Open Page.
 - Default: OFF
- 4 Exit Menu B.
- fone Alart custof be used saturitanously with Mesonge Payoack Control via DTSS (cage 77). Altrough Millindana can be jumed OM at the varie brief Massage Plintrack Control will not function.

Tana Alert provides wi wulitik alatini ta jinjizate when someone is transmitting on tita (regimenty you wa montpring.

Tone Alart is an effective parrier with CTCSB, Page, or DTSS. When the connect orginality comes through, your usinstelver beeps to alert you of an incoming call from a specific station.

ACTIVATING TONE ALERT

- Tune to the preaminged inclusively.
- Activate CTCSS, Page, at DTSS if you want to use these logethier with Trave Alert.
 - 3 Press (F), (SHIPT).
 - A "Bell" Kon don an
- Each time this key combination is pressed. Tone Aleft loggles ON and OFR.
- 4 When the correct signal is received, the transceiver imgs 3 times, the "bell" icon begins blinking, and the Gall Number increments.

TONE ALERT

OPEN PAGE

Tone Alert provides an audible alarm to indicate when someone is transmitting on the frequency you are monitoring.

Tone Alert is an effective partner with CTCSS, Page, or DTSS. When the correct signaling comes through, your transceiver beeps to alert you of an incoming call from a specific station.

ACTIVATING TONE ALERT

- 1 Tune to the prearranged frequency.
- 2 Activate CTCSS, Page, or DTSS if you want to use these together with Tone Alert.
- 3 Press [F], [SHIFT].
 - A "Bell" icon appears.
 - Each time this key combination is pressed, Tone Alert toggles ON and OFF.
- 4 When the correct signal is received, the transceiver rings 3 times, the "bell" icon begins blinking, and the Call Number increments.

• The Display shows the number of minutes and seconds elapsed after the last signal was received. After 59 minutes 59 seconds pass, the Display changes to 01.00 and continues counting. After 59 hours 59 minutes pass, counting stops. When the next signal is received, the time resets to 00.00 and counting continues. Each time a new signal is received, the time resets to 00.00.

- The Call Number records the number of calls received to a maximum of 99.
- The alarm tone can be changed if you prefer {page 87}.
- 5 When the "bell" icon is blinking, exit Tone Alert by pressing [PTT].

Note:

- APO turns OFF the power if no key entry is made for 24 hours even if Tone Alert is ON.
- If Tone Alert is ON, there is no speaker output except the alarm tone when a signal is received.
- For Tone Alert to function correctly with CTCSS, the incoming signal must be present for approximately 1 second.
- Tone Alert cannot be used simultaneously with Message Playback Control via DTSS {page 77}. Although both functions can be turned ON at the same time, Message Playback Control will not function.

CHANGING THE ALARM TONE

Depending on where your station is installed and the ambient noise at your station location, you may want to change the default alarm signal that sounds when Tone Alert detects an incoming call. You have a choice of 3 alarm signals that may be selected as follows.

- 1 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 2 Select "Bell" {page 22}.
 - "Bell" starts blinking and the current alarm selection appears.



- 3 Select an alarm signal.
 - Bel 1: 3 telephone-style rings
 - Bel 2: 4 high-pitched double tones
 - Bel 3: musical tune
 - Default: Bel 1
- 4 Exit Menu A.

Although the Page Lore Aler confugation is weetul to knop track of who called you and when, a better idea to the Massage Raderic feature of autiliar's marked in to you answering machine for your on-air activity in the camp way tops recorders are commonly used to handlo theoptone metague

ACTIVATING THEIRECORD FUNCTION

Recording la started by ewitching ON CTOSS, CTSS, Priger, or Tone Alert, When any of these runchors are ON, the transported starts recording automationity when the squetch opens

- Message F contains the first mater contact provided provided on and a duration of a section.
 - зацеотно тне весополю тме

Additional flaxibility has been provided by allowing you to taylor the total record time for your messages to match your requirements. You also have limited control over the quantity of messages that can be recorded.

I Press [REV] + POWER ON to onler Menu B

MESSAGE RECORDING

Although the Page/Tone Alert combination is useful to keep track of who called you and when, a better idea is to make an audio recording of a caller's message to you. The Message Record feature serves as a digital answering machine for your on-air activity in the same way tape recorders are commonly used to handle telephone messages.

ACTIVATING THE RECORD FUNCTION

Recording is started by switching ON CTCSS, DTSS, Page, or Tone Alert. When any of these functions are ON, the transceiver starts recording automatically when the squelch opens.

SELECTING THE RECORDING TIME

Additional flexibility has been provided by allowing you to taylor the total record time for your messages to match your requirements. You also have limited control over the quantity of messages that can be recorded.

1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.

- 2 Select Menu No. 66 {page 24}.
 - The current Record Time appears.

144950 MENU 自自

- 3 Select a timer value.
 - 8 SEC : Two 8 second messages can be recorded.
 - 16 SEC: One 16 second message can be recorded.
 - Default : 8 SEC
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Note:

- If the squelch closes within the time selected in Menu B, recording stops, then the transceiver is on standby to record the next message when the squelch opens again.
- If the squelch remains open longer than the time selected in Menu B, recording stops when the maximum time is reached, then the transceiver is on standby to record the next message when the squelch opens again.

SELECTING THE RECORDING MODE

Sometimes you may want to continuously record the last audio that opened your transceiver squelch. This mode is similar to a tape that records continuously and automatically in an endless loop over previous messages, saving only the latest message. This method is useful while generally monitoring a frequency so you can hear a repeat of a call sign you may miss the first time.

At other times, you may want to record the first audio that opens your transceiver squelch, then save that message until you decide to play it back. After playback, the transceiver returns to standby and is then ready to record again. You may use this method while waiting for a specific call that you don't want to miss. The following procedure allows you to select either of the above methods.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 67 {page 24}.
 - The current Recording Mode appears.

3 Select the mode you prefer.

PLAYBAOR

- 1: Continuous Record (Records automatically over previous messages.)
- 2: Record and Stop (Records to selected time and number of messages then stops.)
- Default: 1



4 Exit Menu B.

Note: When you select Continuous mode with 8 seconds Record Time, the following occurs:

- Message 1 contains the first message recorded (oldest) and has a duration of 8 seconds.
- Message 2 contains the most recent audio (newest) that opened the squelch.

used while Full Calolast 1-0M

Settings for CTCSS, Diriss. Playin, Web. Official, or reality on the Main Band are unable first the deviction Full Duplex DN or DFF. This meternit television as the Cone Band can be changed by turding the Pointig metion as pressing the relevision (UPI to (DWA) bottom, conwhile the Sub-band is receively and (PTT) is measured

PLAYBACK

Playback of the recorded messages always begins with the newest message first, i.e. the order of playback is Message 2 followed by Message 1. After playback, the transceiver returns to standby ready to record again when the squelch opens.

Press [SHIFT] (1 s).

- The newest message is played back.
- After a double beep, the oldest message is played back.
- Repeat this step to hear the messages again or to interrupt the playback.

Note:

- If the squelch opens during playback, the transceiver starts recording as soon as playback completes.
- While recording is in progress (squelch is open), playback is not possible. Attempting playback at this time produces an alarm beep.

FULL DUPLEX OPERATION

Full Duplex allows you to have relaxed contacts that more closely resemble conversations that you might have with somebody in person. Since each party is transmitting on a different band, there is no necessity for either party to turn OFF their transmitter while listening, although it is a good habit to release the microphone PTT to prevent overheating of your transceiver. Each party can speak at any time since simultaneous Transmit and Receive is possible as if speaking on a telephone.

- 1 Press [F], [REV] to select the Sub-band, and choose the receive frequency you intend to use.
 - VFO mode must be selected to activate Full Duplex. Memory Recall and the Call channel cannot be used with Full Duplex.
 - Full Duplex cannot be used if the current receive frequency is outside an Amateur band.
- 2 Press [F] (1 s) to enter Menu A.
- 3 Select "DUP" {page 22}.
 - "DUP" starts blinking and the current DUP status appears.

ind wondwide massaging capability from your station with nothing more than your VHF/CHE transparver for the terminimications line.

- 4 Select a status.
 - OFF: Selects Simplex/Half Duplex mode (consecutive Transmit/Receive).
 - ON: Selects Full Duplex mode (simultaneous Transmit/Receive).
 - Default: OFF



- 5 Exit Menu A.
 - "DUP" remains ON if Full Duplex was selected.
 - The receive frequency appears on the Sub-display, and the transmit frequency appears on the Main Display.
 - The Memory → VFO Transfer function cannot be used while Full Duplex is ON.

Settings for CTCSS, DTSS, Page, Shift Offset, or Tone on the Main Band are unaffected by switching Full Duplex ON or OFF. The transmit frequency on the Main Band can be changed by turning the Tuning control, or pressing the microphone **[UP]** or **[DWN]** button, only while the Sub-band is receiving and **[PTT]** is released. In general, the status of functions on the Display apply to the Main Band and not the Sub-band as long as Full Duplex is selected. That is, the status of functions applies to the Transmit band. One exception is when **[F], [REV]** is pressed. This allows you to receive on the Main Band as indicated by the Sub-display changing to the same frequency as the Main Band. However, pressing **[PTT]** immediately restores the Sub-band frequency on the Sub-display.

Certain functions cannot be used if Full Duplex is activated. The following chart identifies these functions:

Non-functional with Full Duplex ON Ref.		Non-functional with Full Duplex ON	Page Ref.
Programmable Band Scan Limit Select	and Scan Limit 59		45
Programmable VFO Limit Select	33	Display Mode	65

Settings for CTCSS, OTSS, Page, Shift Offset, or Tone on the Main Band are unaffected by switching Full Duplex ON or OFF. The transmit frequency on the Main Band can be changed by turning the Turning control, or pressing the microphone [UP] or [DWN] button, only while the Sub-band is receiving and [PTT] is released. Full biggen autows were to have chasen contactin that more clottely research a service chasen contactin that have with strinebuck to periori. Since each party is their mating on a different band, there is no necessity for unitie gerty is that OFF there transmitter while istering, although it is a prodictiff there transmitter while istering, although it is a prodictiff to release the microphone party can speak at any first since simultaneous. Farlemit party can speak at any first since simultaneous. Transmit and throwheate possible as a second of a temphone.

- Prons [P], [REV] to sense the Sub-band, and choose the receive frequency you intend to use:
 - VFO mode ment on solected to activate Rull Duplex. Memory Recall and the Call channel, carnot be cand with Full Duplex.
 - Full Duplex cannot ha used if the current receive incrusing is built to an Amateur band.
 - Proves [F] (f s) is anter Menu A.
 - Salard "Over [point 22]
- "DUP" starts blanking and the current DUP status uppeers

PACKET OPERATION

One of the most exciting benefits of owning an FM transceiver nowadays is the ability to use it for VHF or UHF Packet radio. TM-251/451 transceivers are ideal, due to their small size, for operating Packet portable from a local mountaintop, for example, even if the transceiver is not permanently mounted as a mobile in your vehicle.

By using a small laptop computer to control any of the widely available Terminal Node Controllers (TNC), and interfacing the TNC to your transceiver via the DATA connector, you may be surprised at how compact and lightweight a digital station can be. Operating Packet while on the road from a campsite or hotel can be a great way to meet others with common interests when in a new area or city. Newcomers to digital communications will be surprised to discover what they have been missing.

Similarly, by connecting a home computer or dumb terminal to your TNC/transceiver assembly, you can become active on Packet with little further monetary investment. Connecting to one of the many stations with gateways to HF or satellite links can give you national and worldwide messaging capability from your station with nothing more than your VHF/UHF transceiver for the communications link.

ENABLING THE DATA CONNECTOR

After connecting the necessary Packet station equipment as explained in "ACCESSORY CONNECTIONS" on page 9, you must enable the DATA connector and select the correct baud rate before beginning to operate.

- 1 Press [REV] + POWER ON to enter Menu B.
- 2 Select Menu No. 57 {page 24}.
 - The current DATA connector status appears.
- 3 Select a status.
 - 1200: DATA connector enabled for 1200 bps operation.
 - 9600: DATA connector enabled for 9600 bps operation.
 - Default: 1200
- 4 Exit Menu B.

Note: When using 9600 bps, select only 5 kHz, 10 kHz, 15 kHz, or 20 kHz for the frequency step size.

Downloaded by

RadioAmateur.EU

MAINTENANCE

GENERAL INFORMATION

Your transceiver has been factory aligned and tested to specification before shipment. Under normal circumstances, the transceiver will operate in accordance with these operating instructions. All adjustable trimmers, coils and resistors in the transceiver were preset at the factory. They should only be readjusted by a qualified technician who is familiar with this transceiver and has the necessary test equipment. Attempting service or alignment without factory authorization can void the transceiver warranty.

When operated properly, the transceiver will provide years of service and enjoyment without requiring further realignment. The information in this section gives some general service procedures requiring little or no test equipment.

If it is ever necessary to return the equipment to your dealer or service center for repair, pack the transceiver in its original box and packing material. Include a full description of the problems experienced. Include your telephone number along with your name and address in case the service technician needs to call for further explanation while investigating your problem. Don't return accessory items unless you feel they are directly related to the service problem.

You may return your transceiver for service to the authorized KENWOOD Dealer from whom you purchased it or any authorized KENWOOD service center. A copy of the service report will be returned with the transceiver. Please do not send subassemblies or printed circuit boards. Send the complete transceiver.

Tag all returned items with your name and call sign for identification. Please mention the model and serial number of the transceiver in any communication regarding the problem.

gateways to HF or satellite links can give you national and worldwide messaging capability from your station with nothing more than your VHFAJHF transceiver for the communications link.

SERVICE NOTE

Dear YL/OM,

If you desire to correspond on a technical or operational problem, please make your note short, complete, and to the point. Help us help you by providing the following:

- 1 Model and serial number of equipment
- 2 Question or problem you are having
- 3 Other equipment in your station pertaining to the problem
- 4 Meter readings
- 5 Other related information

CAUTION: Do not pack the equipment in crushed newspapers for shipment! Extensive damage may result during rough handling or shipping.

Note:

- Record the date of purchase, serial number and dealer from whom the transceiver was purchased.
- For your own information, retain a written record of any maintenance performed on the transceiver.
- When claiming warranty service, please include a photocopy of the bill of sale, or other proof-of-purchase showing the date of sale.

CLEANING

The keys, controls and case of the transceiver are likely to become soiled after extended use. Remove the controls from the transceiver and clean them with a neutral detergent and warm water. Use a neutral detergent(no strong chemicals) and a damp cloth to clean the case.

TROUBLESHOOTING

The problems described in this table are commonly encountered operational malfunctions. These types of difficulties are usually caused by improper hook-up, accidental incorrect control settings, or operator error due to incomplete programming, and are not caused by a circuit failure. Please review this table, and the appropriate section(s) of this Instruction Manual, before assuming your transceiver is defective.

Problem Symptom	10	Probable Cause		Corrective Action	Page Ref.
The transceiver will not power up after connecting a 13.8 V DC power supply and pressing [PWR]. Nothing appears on the Display.		The power cable is faulty.	1	Inspect the power cable. Confirm polarities are correct. Red: positive (+); Black: negative (-).	4,7
	2	The power cable is not connected securely.	2	Confirm the power connectors are pressed together and are locked in place by the locking tab.	4,7
ners of service and enjoyment adigment. The intervation in scient service procedures nigo acidment.	3	One or more of the power cable fuses are open.	3	Look for the cause of the blown fuse/fuses. After inspecting and correcting any problems, install new fuses with the same ratings.	6,8
The Display is too dim.	1	The Display Brightness needs changing.	1	Change the Display Brightness via Menu A.	64
	2	The Automatic Power Off function has timed out.	2	Press [PWR] twice.	63
	3	The supply voltage is too low.	3	The supply voltage requirement is 13.8 V DC \pm 15% (11.7 to 15.8 V DC). If the input voltage is outside this range, adjust your regulated power supply or recharge your battery.	5,7

Problem Symptom	19	Probable Cause	10	Corrective Action	Page Ref.
No sound comes from the speaker even though the VOL control is turned clockwise.	1	The squelch is closed.	1	Reset the squelch threshold.	28
	2	DTSS is ON ("DTSS" is visible); DTSS codes that you are receiving are different from the code set in your transceiver.	2	To monitor activity, press [DTSS] to turn OFF DTSS or press microphone [PF] . To contact stations using DTSS, review the "DTSS" section.	75,70
B. No. 56 and tum OFF 41 able function. Ittery from your dealer -	3	Page is ON ("PAG" is visible); Page codes that you are receiving are different from those set in your transceiver.	3	To monitor activity, press [DTSS] (1 s) to turn OFF Page or press microphone [PF]. To contact stations using Page, review the "Page" section.	79
	4	If the TSU-8 CTCSS option is installed, CTCSS is ON ("CTCSS" is visible); CTCSS tones that you are receiving are different from the CTCSS tone frequency set in your transceiver.	4	To monitor activity, press [TONE/CTCSS] to turn OFF CTCSS or press microphone [PF]. To contact stations, review the "CTCSS" section.	74,70
	5	Tone Alert is ON ("Bell" icon is visible).	5	Press [F], [SHIFT] to turn OFF Tone Alert.	86
Most buttons/keys and the	1	The Lock function is ON.	1	Press [F], [LOW] to turn Lock OFF.	62
Tuning control do not function.	2	If microphone buttons/keys are not working, Microphone Lock is ON.	2	Slide the Lock switch on the rear of the microphone to unlock the microphone.	62

Problem Symptom	Probable Cause	Corrective Action	Page Ref.
The frequency cannot be changed by the Tuning control or the microphone [UP]/[DWN] buttons.	Memory Recall or the Call channel is selected.	Press [VFO].	32
Memory channels cannot be selected by turning the Tuning	1 No data has been saved in any memory channels.	1 Store data in some memory channels.	39
control or by pressing microphone [UP]/[DWN] when in Memory Recall.	2 The Tuning control has been enabled to change frequency while Memory Recall is selected.	2 Select Menu B, No. 56 and turn OFF the Tuning Enable function.	41
Previously stored data is gone when the transceiver is powered.	The backup lithium battery voltage is too low.	Obtain a new battery from your dealer or a KENWOOD Service Center.	-
Memory Transfer copies data from a memory channel to the VFO correctly, but turning the Tuning control causes the frequency to jump to a different part of the band.	The frequency is jumping to be within the Programmable VFO limits.	Change the Programmable VFO limits.	33
Band Scan only scans a narrow range of frequencies; the entire band cannot be scanned.	You are actually using Programmable Band Scan because you have selected a VFO frequency within the limits for Programmable Band Scan.	Select a frequency that is outside the limits set for Programmable Band Scan, then press [VFO] (1 s).	59

Problem Symptom	Probable Cause	Corrective Action	Page Ref.
You cannot cancel Reverse.	Since Transmit Offset is ON, canceling Reverse would move the receive frequency out-of-band (or beyond programmed VFO limits).	Press [SHIFT] one or two times so neither " + " nor " – " are visible, then press [REV].	49,51
You cannot access and use	1 The repeater requires a Tone frequency for access.	1 Review "TONE ACCESS" and select the correct Tone.	51
EMISLIANE Mar un erstanding	2 The repeater requires a Transmit Offset to be used.	2 Review "TRANSMIT OFFSETS" and select the correct offset.	48
be tost, do a Ronist problem remains, do a	3 Your antenna is not pointed accurately in the direction of the repeater.	3 Re-orient your antenna so it is beaming toward the repeater.	-
You cannot transmit even though you press [PTT].	1 The microphone plug is not inserted completely in the Front Panel connector.	1 Turn OFF the power, ensure the microphone connector on the Front Panel has no foreign objects in it, then insert the microphone plug until the locking tab clicks in place.	9,14
	2 You have not selected the Main Band.	2 Press [F], [REV] to select the Main Band.	30
	3 You have selected a transmit offset that places the transmit frequency	3 Press [SHIFT] one or two times so neither " + " nor " – " are visible.	49
skuntmali	outside the transmit band. 4 The Transmit Inhibit function is ON.	4 Turn OFF Transmit Inhibit via Menu B, No. 55.	38

Problem Symptom	Probable Cause	Corrective Action	Page Ref.
The transceiver does not respond correctly after you press button combinations per instructions in this manual.	1 Buttons are not being pressed in the correct manner.	1 Review "CONVENTIONS FOLLOWED IN THIS MANUAL". Different functions are selected depending on how long a button is	2
Indicators appear on the Display that are not described in this manual.	requiries a Tenes intud serfativé MTO access	held down or whether a a button is released before the next button is pressed, etc.	
	2 The microprocessor and its memory need resetting.		46
The Tuning control will not select the exact frequency desired.	The current frequency step needs to be changed.	Select a new frequency step via Menu A.	35
Memory Scan does not include some memory channels while scanning.	Some or all channels are locked-out as indicated by the "star" over the channel number when these channels are selected.	Select the memory channel to be unlocked, then press [LOW] (1 s) to unlock the channels that you want scanned.	58
The transceiver switches OFF for no apparent reason.	The Automatic Power Off function is ON.	Turn OFF the APO function via Menu A.	63

Problem Symptom		Probable Cause		Corrective Action	Page Ref.
Packet operation results in no connects with other stations.	1	Physical connections between the transceiver, computer, and TNC are incorrect, or software settings in the TNC are wrong.		Re-check all connections using this manual, your TNC manual and your computer hardware manual as references.	10
	2	Different transmit and receive frequencies are being used. You must use the same transmit and receive frequency for packet.	2	Store the desired operating frequency in a memory channel using the "Simplex Memory Channels" procedure.	39
	3	The modulation level from the TNC is too low for the transceiver.	3	Adjust the TNC modulation level per instructions in your TNC manual.	-
	4	The transmitted signal is too weak.	4	Reorient your antenna or increase your antenna gain to improve your signal strength at the other station.	197 197
Communications Speaker	5	CTCSS, DTSS, or Page are ON.	5	Turn OFF Tone, CTCSS, DTSS, and Page. Set the noise squelch threshold as you would for voice communications.	28
OPTIONAL ACCESSORIES

MC-45/45E Multifunction Microphone MC-45DM/45DME Multifunction Microphone with DTMF Keys

TSU-8 CTCSS unit ME-1 Memory Expansion Unit









MB-12 Mobile Mounting Bracket

MB-201 Mobile Mounting Bracket



SP-50B Communications Speaker









PS-33 Regulated DC Power Supply

PG-3G DC Line Noise Filter (High capacitance type) PG-3B DC Line Noise Filter

PG-2N DC Power Cable

and the second second second





PG-5A **MJ-88** Microphone Plug Adaptor Data Cable

MJ-89 Modular Plug Microphone Switch

TH-7 144/430 MHz FM **Dual Bander**







Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU

INSTALLING OPTIONS

OPENING THE TRANSCEIVER

- 1 Turn off the power to the transceiver.
- 2 Remove the 2 screws from the upper cover, then lift up the rear of the cover to remove it.
 - Five tabs hold the front and sides of the upper cover.



INSTALLING THE TSU-8 CTCSS UNIT

1 Open the transceiver.

2 Hold the plastic tab on the TSU-8 unit with the large IC facing upward, and insert the connector on the TSU-8 unit into the 8-pin connector labeled "TSU-8".



- 3 Replace the upper cover by inserting the tabs on the front and sides of the cover first, then lowering the rear of the cover.
- 4 Tighten the 2 screws.

INSTALLING THE ME-1 EXPANSION

1 Open the transceiver {page 104}.

2 Hold the ME-1 unit with the large IC facing upward and insert the connector on the ME-1 unit into the 5-pin connector labeled "ME-1".

1602.0	

DC 13.6 V

5-pin connector

SPECIFICATIONS

General

nun ha me pasie a	ing Releading	TM-251A/251E	TM-451A/451E	
Frequency range	Main band	144.000~147.995 MHz ¹	438.000~449.995 MHz ³	
riequency range	Sub-band (receive)	438.000~449.995 MHz ²	144.000~147.995 MHz ⁴	
Mode	providence brief in the la	PD-W	3E	
Antenna impedance		5	Ω0	
Usable temperature ra	ange	-20°C	~ +60°C	
Power supply	A. Carlo	DC 13.8 V ± 15%	(11.7 V ~ 15.8 V)	
Grounding method		Negative ground		
Current	Transmit (max.)	11.0 A or less	10.0 A or less	
ounoin	Receive (no signal)	0.6 A or less	0.6 A or less	
Frequency stability	Main band	Within ±10 ppm	Within ±10 ppm	
. requeries ecconicy	Sub-band (receive)	Within ±10 ppm	Within ±10 ppm	
Dimensions (W × H (projections not includ	× D) ded)	140 mm×40	mm×160 mm	
Weight	13 O.M. S. M.	frond south sector1	kg	

 Replace the upper cover by pseding the taba on the front and sees of the cover first, then towering the rear of the bower

Toputan the 2 shows

 ¹ TM-251E:
 144.000~145.995 MHz

 ² TM-251E and TM-251A (General):
 430.000~439.995 MHz

 ³ TM-451E and TM-451A (General):
 430.000~439.995 MHz

 ⁴ TM-451E:
 144.000~145.995 MHz

Transmitter

Selectivity (-6 dB)

Selectivity (-60 dB)

Squelch sensitivity

Palana Ingrossary

12 kHz or more

28 kHz or less

0.1 µV or less

2 W or higher

8Ω

ului korte bajarre	TM-251A/251E	TM-451A/451E		
High	50 W	35 W		
Mid	5 bried elen Approx. 10 W	Approx. 10 W		
Low	Approx. 5 W	Approx. 5 W		
	Reactar	nce		
	-60 dB or	r less		
riation	±5 kHz			
modulation)	3% or less			
	600 2	600 Ω		
	A trequency initiations A mic	s function is for repeater users.		
Ward Willshestly	Double conversion s	superheterodyne		
(1st/ 2nd)				
D)	0.16 µV c	or less		
	Mid Low riation modulation) (1st/ 2nd)	High 50 W Mid Approx. 10 W Low Approx. 5 W Reactar -60 dB or riation ± 5 kF modulation) 3% or 1 600 G Double conversion s (1st/ 2nd) 45.05 MHz/		

Audio	output	(8 ohms,	5%	distortion
Audio	output	impedanc	e	

Downloaded by

RadioAmateur.EU

GLOSSARY

9131m8n61

APO (Automatic Power Off)

A function that automatically turns OFF the transceiver after some period of inactivity.

Auto Page Cancel

A function that automatically switches OFF the Page function after Page codes have been transmitted. The purpose is to avoid sending Page codes at the start of every transmission.

Automatic Transmit Offset

This function is for repeater users. It automatically selects the correct transmit frequency offset (both direction and amount) according to established band plans.

Autopatch

A service available widely in the U.S.A. and Canada that allows portable or mobile stations to access the public telephone network by connecting through a local repeater. Telephone numbers are sent via DTMF signals by using the microphone DTMF keypad. Only noncommercial communication is authorized.

Band Scan

A function that monitors sequentially all frequencies in a single band. See "Scan".

Beep Tone

A selectable function that generates a tone each time a button is pressed to provide audible confirmation that the button was actually pressed.

Call channel

A frequency intended for establishing contact with other stations. A microphone key is dedicated to the Call channel so the frequency can be recalled quickly.

Call/Memory Scan

A function that allows alternate monitoring of the Call channel and the current memory channel. The current memory channel is the memory channel selected or used last. See "Scan".

Call/VFO Scan

A scan function that allows alternate monitoring of the Call channel and the current VFO frequency. The current VFO frequency is the frequency selected or used last while in VFO mode. See "Scan".

Channel Display

A function that shows only the memory channel number on the display instead of both the frequency and the memory channel number.

CO (Carrier-operated) Scan

When scanning, scan stops at all carriers received and resumes 2 seconds after the carrier stops.

CTCSS (Continuous Tone Coded Squelch System)

Also referred to as Tone Squelch. A method of receiver squelch control that uses a subaudible tone superimposed by the transmitter on the transmitted signal. Only signals received with a subaudible tone that matches the tone selected at the receiver can open the receiver squelch.

CTCSS frequency

The subaudible frequencies used by CTCSS.

Default settings

The values selected for VFO frequency, Call channel frequency, Frequency Step, etc. by the transceiver after it is reset. All transceivers are shipped from the factory with default settings.

Display Mode

This function allows you to customize how the information that appears on the Display is presented.

DTMF (Dual Tone Multi-Frequency) signal

A signal created by combining two discrete audio frequencies. Generally used for sending digits for repeater control or Autopatch applications.

DTSS (Dual Tone Squelch System)

A squelch control system that relies on a burst of data from the transmitter to open the receiver squelch. Only when the transmitted code matches the code programmed in the receiver will the squelch open.

DTSS Transmit Delay

The delay intentionally introduced at the transmitter to delay transmission of DTSS codes after **[PTT]** is pressed. The delay can improve the reliability of DTSS when communicating with a receiver with slow response time.

Frequency step

The size of frequency change produced by turning the Tuning control one position or pressing the microphone **[UP]** or **[DWN]** button one time while in VFO mode.

Full Duplex

Full Duplex mode allows simultaneous transmit and receive communication using the Main Band for transmitting and the Sub-band for receiving.

Group code and honeuper-Hubble and though H

When using Page, a group will commonly agree on a single code that will be used for calls targeted for all members. This code is the Group code. See "Station code".

Hang Time

See Squelch Hang Time.

Keypad

The collection of keys on the microphone used to send DTMF tones.

Intercelete Ritariionally introduced at the catenillar tarm delay transmission of 0.788 codes attact (FPT) in the repressed. The delay cate improve the reliability of 0788 when communicating with a receiver with slow mapping time.

Locked-out channel

An electronically marked memory channel that will be skipped during Memory Scan. This is a quick way to configure your Memory Scan without actually erasing data from memory channels that you may want to keep.

Main Band

A band on which this transceiver is capable of receiving or transmitting. See Sub-band.

Memory channel

A "storage" location where you record an operating frequency and many other associated parameters for quick recall later. Normally, all commonly used frequencies including those of local repeaters would be saved in memory channels to eliminate manually selecting frequently-used frequencies.

Memory Recall

A function that fetches a previously saved operating frequency and associated data. See "Memory channel".

Memory Scan

A function that monitors sequentially all programmed memory channels that are not locked-out. See "Scan".

Memory Storage

A function that saves an operating frequency and associated data into a memory channel. See "Memory channel".

Memory → VFO Transfer

A function that records the current memory channel data in the VFO then selects VFO mode. This transfer action does not affect the data stored in the memory channel.

Menu Set-up

This is a newer term introduced with the creation of a Menu system for configuring transceiver features. Menu Set-up allows functions to be turned ON or OFF, or values to be set, through software rather than physical buttons or controls. Once you learn how to access the Menu, the standardized method of configuring features simplifies operation.

Message Recording

A function that allows audio recording of received signals for playback at a later time.

Microphone PF (Programmable Function) keys

Keys located on the microphone that can have transceiver functions assigned to them. Key assignments can be changed as necessary.

Microphone Lock

A function that disables most keys and buttons on the microphone.

Monitor and a damage of the second se

A function that overrides any squelch systems being used so activity on a frequency can be heard. This is handy to quickly listen to a frequency without actually changing the squelch setting or disabling the squelch system.

Non-standard offset

Refers to a transmit frequency offset used to access repeaters that is some value or direction other than that stipulated by existing band plans for a particular region. See "Transmit offset".

Open Page

When used in conjunction with Page, all signals received will open the receiver squelch. However, for signals encoded with a Page code, the calling station's Page code appears on the target transceiver's display.

computeding with a relieve with slow response time, in renormal with relieve the purpose of the

Packet

Microphone Lock

This transceiver is equipped with a connector on the Rear Panel designed specifically for Packet operation. Packet is a data communications mode used to exchange digital information that is typically created using a personal computer. In other words, Packet provides a method to link computers together via radio.

Page

A function that allows one station to signal another by sending a transmission encoded with a Page code that only opens the squelch of a receiver with the same code selected. The calling station's code appears on the target station's display after a successful Page.

Page code memory

A memory channel dedicated to storing only Page codes. See "Page".

Page Transmit Delay

The delay intentionally introduced at the transmitter to delay transmission of Page codes after **[PTT]** is pressed. The delay can improve the reliability of Page when communicating with a receiver with slow response time.

Programmable Band Scan

Jemoty Storage

A function that monitors sequentially all frequencies within the programmable limits set by the user in a single band. See "Scan".

PTT (Push-to-talk)

Refers to the non-latching switch on the microphone that changes the transceiver from Receive to Transmit mode.

QSO

Refers to a contact between two Amateur stations.

Repeater

A station, usually installed in a central location at a high elevation, designed to receive and re-transmit signals. The purpose of a repeater is to increase the receive and transmit range of stations able to access the repeater.

Reset (initialization)

The act of restarting the transceiver microcomputer. Depending on the type of reset done, some or all memory may be erased and set to default values. A reset can be done as a last resort when the transceiver appears to be malfunctioning.

> transpevent functions assigned to them way assignments per be cliabilited at modesary.

Reverse

A function that switches the transmit and receive frequencies.

Scan

The general term for several functions that allow a series of frequencies or memories to be monitored sequentially and automatically without intervention by the operator.

Simplex channel

Refers to a communications channel where the receive and transmit frequencies are equal.

S-meter Squelch

A squelch method where the operator selects the minimum S-meter signal strength a received signal must have before it will be heard.

Split channel

Refers to a communications channel where the receive and transmit frequencies are not equal.

Squelch

A function that automatically mutes a receiver's speaker output when no receive signal is present.

Squelch Hang Time

Sub-band

The time that the squelch remains open after a carrier drops out.

Squelch threshold level

The receive level at which a receiver's speaker output is muted. This level is usually adjustable, either manually or automatically by the transceiver microcomputer.

Standard offset

Refers to a transmit frequency offset used to access repeaters that is equal to the amount and direction stipulated by existing band plans for a particular region. See "Transmit offset".

Station Page code

When using Page, each station must be assigned a unique code that no other station uses. This is your Station code. Only the squelch of the targeted station will open when a transmission with this Station code is made. See "Group code".

Subaudible Tone

A low-frequency non-audible signal superimposed by a transmitter on a transmitted signal for the purpose of accessing some types of repeaters.

Transmit back to Receive after expiry of a timer

Sub-band

Squelch Hang Time

A band on which this transceiver is only capable of receiving. No transmit functions are possible on a Subband. See Main Band.

SWR (standing wave ratio)

An antenna that is not correctly matched in impedance with a transmission line and transmitter will reflect some portion of the transmitted signal back toward the transmitter. This causes a standing wave pattern to develop. The ratio of maximum to minimum voltage (VSWR) on the transmission line when such a condition exists is commonly referred to as the SWR.

TO (Time-operated) Scan

When scanning, scan stops at all carriers received and resumes after 5 seconds.

Tone Alert and uses in other station on tert about outpinu

A function that alerts an operator via a visual and audible alarm when the receiver squelch opens.

Tone frequency

See "Subaudible Tone".

TOT (Time-out Timer) and sign (Time-out Timer)

A function that automatically forces a transceiver from Transmit back to Receive after expiry of a timer.

Transceiver Lock

Reverse

A function that disables most buttons and controls on the transceiver.

Transmit Inhibit

A function that stops a transceiver from transmitting. The function has no effect on the receiver or receive functions.

Transmit offset (shift)

All Amateur voice repeaters operate on separate transmit and receive frequencies. Transmit offset is the amount that a transmit frequency is different from a receive frequency. See "Transmit offset direction".

Transmit offset (shift) direction

Refers to the direction, either plus (+) or minus (-), that a transmit frequency is with respect to a receive frequency. Both the direction and amount of offset must be selected correctly to access a repeater. See "Transmit offset".

VFO (variable frequency oscillator) mode

The mode that allows any individual frequency to be selected within the range of the VFO only restricted by frequency step limitations. When in VFO mode, frequencies are selected using the Tuning control or the microphone **[UP]/[DWN]** buttons.

QUICK REFERENCE GUIDE

This guide assumes your transceiver is currently in VFO mode.

valori() k

Function	Menu	Action	Page
Power ON/OFF	MARCH ACHEN	[PWR]	28
AM/FM Mode1	A "spade"	Menu Set-up	31
Automatic Power Off (APO)	A "APO"	Menu Set-up • After APO turns transceiver OFF: [PWR]	63
Autopatch		See DTMF and DTMF Memory	53
Band Select		[F], [REV] 09 + [2210] molutionomed	30
Beep Tone	A "BEEP"	Menu Set-up	64
Call Channel • Store simplex	A "ETD"	Select data \rightarrow [F] \rightarrow [CALL]	44
 Store split 	—	Select RX data \rightarrow [F] \rightarrow [CALL] (1 s) \rightarrow Select TX data \rightarrow [CALL]	45
• Recall		[CALL]	43
• Transfer (Call > VFO)	→ (PF) - + Enter	[CALL] → [F], [VFO] = M 28 of 8	42
•Assign PF4	- [8] n . [6] 1em:	[SHIFT] + POWER ON	70
88 - Englisher (* 1997) 1997 -	[8]	→ [PTT]+[PE]→Emar [0] Io	Continued

Continues

Function	Menu	Action	Page
Channel Display	B No. 59 Menu Set-up		45
CTCSS • Select	noito. 	[F], [TONE/CTCSS] \rightarrow Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] \rightarrow [TONE/CTCSS]	
•ON/OFF	r namer <u>all</u> are sed Ontal Check, baser Contal Check, baser	ON : [TONE/CTCSS], [TONE/CTCSS] OFF : [TONE/CTCSS]	74
DATA connector baud rate	B No. 57	Menu Set-up	93
Display Demonstration Mode	10 83 1 8 5 101.	[DTSS] + POWER ON • Disable by a Partial or Full Reset.	
Display Dimmer	A "DIM"	Menu Set-up	64
Display Mode	A ""	Menu Set-up	65
DTMF • Transmit	ALL) (<u>1 a)</u> -> 3e	[PTT] + Keypad	
DTMF Memory • Store	B No. 65	Menu Set-up \rightarrow Enter digits \rightarrow [PF] \rightarrow Enter [0] to [9]	54
• Confirm	B No. 65	Menu Set-up → [CALL] → Enter [0] to [9]	55
• Transmit		[PTT] + [PF] → Enter [0] to [9]	55

A Polycon this altounlically forces a transporter from

Continued

Function	MenuoboA	Action asM notrono	Page
DTSS • Store	82.cd4B rg/UP] <u>⊄D</u> WM uning/UP)/DWM	[DTSS] → [F], [DTSS] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN]/Keypad ² → [DTSS]	76
•Delay (split)	B No. 53	Menu Set-up	76
• ON/OFF	Costral -	[DTSS]	75
Message Playback Control	B No. 72	Menu Set-up	77
 Message Playback Control Code 	B No. 73	Menu Set-up	78
Frequency • Step	A "STEP"	Menu Set-up	35
Select	← j ei njvoev	$[VFO] \rightarrow Tuning/[UP]/[DWN]$	32
Direct Entry	_[22 10](V3A)	See Remote Control	71
Full Duplex	A "DUP"	Menu Set-up	91
Lock Microphone		Microphone LOCK switch	62
Transceiver		[F], [LOW]	62

baunguno)

Function	Menu OloA	Action	Page
Memory • Store simplex	Bi on Bi Tuning (T uryTDW	Select data \rightarrow [F] \rightarrow Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] \rightarrow [MR]	39
Store split		Select RX data \rightarrow [F] \rightarrow Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] \rightarrow [MR] (1 s) \rightarrow Select TX data \rightarrow [MR]	40
• Recall		[MR] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] Direct Entry: See Remote Control	41
 Frequency Change 	B No. 56	Menu Set-up	41
 Transfer (M > VFO) 	—	$[MR] \rightarrow Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] \rightarrow [F], [VFO]$	42
• Erase		$[MR] \rightarrow Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] \rightarrow [F] + [MR]$	
 Reset (Full) 		[MR] + POWER ON	
Menu A Set-up	A TORNE	[F] (1 s) → [VFO]/[MR] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] → [SHIFT]/[TONE/CTCSS]/[REV]/[DTSS]	
Menu B Set-up	A — [NV]	[REV] + POWER ON → [VFO]/[MR] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] → [SHIFT]/[TONE/CTCSS]/[REV]/[DTSS]	
Message Recording • Record Time	B No. 66	Menu Set-up	
Record Mode	B No. 67	Menu Set-up	
Record ON/OFF	n në n <u>-</u> në	[TONE/CTCSS], [TONE/CTCSS] or [DTSS] or [DTSS] (1 s) or [F], [SHIFT]	
Playback		[SHIFT] (1 s)	90

Continued

Function	Menu	Action Menu Set-up	
Microphone connector receive audio (RD)	B No. 58		
Monitor Function Select 		Microphone [PF]	70
Assign to PF1	POWER DA	[F] + POWER ON	70
Packet Operation	R ON - Front Pa	See DATA connector baud rate	93
Page • Store	R 100 ← Front Ri font Panel button	[DTSS] (1 s) → [F], [DTSS] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN]/Keypad ² (PA) → [DTSS] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN]/Keypad ² (your code) → [DTSS] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN]/Keypad ² (P1 to P9) → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN]/Keypad (target code) → [PTT]	
• Call 08.94	E Nes	[DTSS] (1 s) → [F], [DTSS] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN]/Keypad (target memory) → [PTT] → [PTT]	
• ON/OFF		[DTSS] (1 s)	79
 Answer-Back 	B No. 71	Menu Set-up	83
Code Lock-out		[DTSS] (1 s) → [F], [DTSS] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] → [MR] → [PTT]	
Auto Cancel	B No. 51	Menu Set-up	84

Codunued

Function	Menu	Action	Page
Open Page	B No. 52	Menu Set-up	85
 Delay (split) 	B No. 53	Menu Set-up	83
Programmable Function(PF) Keys • Assign PF1		[PF] + POWER ON \rightarrow Front Panel button ⁵ \rightarrow [F] only: [TONE/CTCSS] + POWER ON	70
•Assign PF2		Microphone [MR] + POWER ON → Front Panel button ⁵	70
•Assign PF3	— "	Microphone [VFO] + POWER ON → Front Panel button ⁵	70
•Assign PF4	38 (PA)	[CALL] + POWER ON → Front Panel button ⁵	70
Remote Control	B No. 50	Menu Set-up	67
Repeater Access • TX Offset direction	[2 [2	[SHIFT]	49
Auto TX Offset direction	A "-+"	Menu Set-up	49,50
•TX Offset amount	A "-+"	Menu Set-up	50
• Reverse ON/OFF		[REV]	51
Tone select	anteamine le	[F], [TONE/CTCSS] → Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] → [TONE/CTCSS]	52
• Tone ON/OFF		ON: [TONE/CTCSS] OFF: [TONE/CTCSS](, [TONE/CTCSS]) ³	51

Continued

Function	Menu		Action	notionuP	Page
•Transmit Hold (1750 Hz)	B No. 54	Menu Set-up • TM-251E/TM-451E only		emary Scan	53
Reset • Partial (VFO)	ा है, इ स् र्थ, 162 (11), 163 (13)	[VFO] + POWER ON		i Udadeus di Y	46
• Full (Memory)		[MR] + POWER ON	A "5,50L"	19	46
Scan • Scan Resume	A "CO"	Menu Set-up	B No. 64	bull goal do	57
Memory Scan	V Parte, contra fina read	Start: [MR] (1 s) → Tunin Stop: [MR] ⁴	ng/[UP]/[DWN]	uf Three (TOP)	58
Memory Lock-out	lopoone <u>MP</u> 1. (OWN	$[MR] \rightarrow Tuning/[UP]/[DV]$	$NN] \rightarrow [LOW] (1 + 1)$	s) –	58
Band Scan		Start: [VFO] (1 s) → Tun Stop: [VFO] ⁴	ing/[UP]/[DWN]		59
Programmable Band Scan (Limits)	B Nos. 60 (L), 61 (U)	Menu Set-up	B No. 5 5	the second s	59
Programmable Band Scan (Operate)	—	Start: Select frequency wi Tuning/[UP]/[DWN] Stop: [VFO] ⁴	thin limits \rightarrow [VFO	n] (1 s) → 100 m	60
•Call/VFO Scan	—	Start: [VFO] → [CALL] (1 Stop: [VFO] ⁴	s)		61

Continued

Function	Menu	Act	ion	Punélien	Page
•Call/Memory Scan	8 N <u></u>	Start: [MR] → [CALL] (1 s) Stop: [MR] ⁴	B No, SI	blott nim (st	61
Squelch • Noise (Threshold)	_	SQL control 9 + 0941		(VFO)	28
•S-Meter	A "S.SQL"	Menu Set-up	0100	viemary)	29
Squelch Hang Time Select	B No. 64	Menu Set-up	1639	Resume	29
Time-Out Timer (TOT)	A "TOT"	Menu Set-up		Nry Seen	38
Tone Alert •ON/OFF	a t) (withing the second seco	ON: [F], [SHIFT] OFF (before call): [F], [SHIFT OFF (after call): [PTT]	1	<u>ny Lock-out</u> Scan	86
Alarm Tone Select	A "BELL"	Menu Set-up			87
TX Inhibit	B No. 55	Menu Set-up	60 (L), 81 I	(Limits)	38
TX Power Output	Din limit + VFO	[LOW]		brusi sidemme	37
- Mevess Liver		Sion IVFOI		С	ontinued
		Downloaded by RadioAmateur.EU	C N S L F		
	L		1		

Function	Menu	Action	Page
VFO • Select	1544	[VFO]	32
Programmable Tuning	B Nos. 62 (L), 63 (U)	Menu Set-up	33
Reset (Partial)	Merci TRA	[VFO] + POWER ON	46
Volume	CTRON N	VOL control	28

¹ Only on TM-251A/E with expanded receive coverage outside the Amateur bands.

² If using the microphone keypad, omit the next step.

³ With CTCSS unit installed.

⁴ Any button/key except microphone [UP], [DWN] or the keypad keys.

⁵ Except [F] or [PWR].

n Managaran Ingeler, gelerika (n. 1936). Anan ingelerika na Ananta (n. 1944).